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MUSIC VIOLENCE: HOW DOES IT AFFECT OUR
CHILDREN?

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 6, 1997

U.S. SENATE,
OVERSIGHT OF GOVERNMENT MANAGEMENT, RESTRUCTURING,

AND THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA SUBCOMMITTEE,
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 12:11 p.m., in

room SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building. Hon. Sam Brown-
back, Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senators Brownback and Lieberman.
Also Present: Senator Ashcroft and Senator Conrad.
Staff Present: Cherie Harder, Michael Rubin and Esmerelda

Amos (Senator Brownback); Dan Gerstein (Senator Lieberman);
and Bob Foust (Senator Conrad).

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BROWNBACK
Senator BROWNBACK. The hearing will come to order.
Good afternoon. I would like to thank everybody for attending,

particularly my good friend, Senator Lieberman, who will be our
first panel presenter and is also ranking on this Subcommittee.

I would also like to recognize the attendance of Senator Kent
Conrad from North Dakotaone of whose constituents will be tes-
tifying todayand Senator John Ashcroft, who has an interest in
this topicand a singer as well.

This is a very serious hearing, although I want to make certain
at the outset that everyone knows that this is not a legislative
hearing. There are no bills to be discussed today. This is purely an
informational hearing. The purpose of this hearing is to gather in-
formation and to give a public hearing to what I and many others
consider a very important public issue.

In a book I am reading on Abraham Lincoln, the author states,
"Who writes the Nation's songs shapes the Nation's souls." And if
that is not true in whole, it is certainly true in part.

The title of this hearing is "Music Violence: How Does It Affect
Our Youth?" The question is an important one. Today's teens face
far more difficulties and dangers than their counterparts did just
a generation ago. Over the last 30 years, violent juvenile crime has
jumped by more than 500 percent. Teen suicide has tripled. Unwed
teen pregnancy has skyrocketed. And casual drug use among teens
has jumped nearly 50 percent over the last 4 years alone. Such
trends are especially dramatic in Washington, D.C., which is the
area of jurisdiction of this Subcommittee. District of Columbia juve-
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nile crime, teen death, and teen drug use rates lead the Nation.
Nowhere in America does the presence of actual and virtual vio-
lence stand out so starkly. It is tragic, but true, that by most indi-
cators of youth and teen well-being, we as a Nation have lost
ground.

There is also a sense that we have lost ground in ways that defy
easy measurement. There is a feeling, in the District of Columbia
and across the country, that we as a society have grown coarser,
meaner, and more alienated. Violence seems not only more wide-
spread but less shocking. We have become more accustomed to
tragedy, violence, and hate.

At the same time, there has been a marked increase in explicit
violence and misogyny in popular music. Of course, correlation is
not causation. Music is but one part of our popular culture. What-
ever impact music has on youth behavior is bound to be complex
and variant. But the best way to determine what that impact is,
what influence violent lyrics exert, and how such lyrics fit into the
cumulative impact of popular entertainment on our modern sen-
sibility is to encourage research, debate, and discussion. Such an
important public issue merits public inquiry.

The most important and appropriate place to begin that inquiry
is with the music itself. Although there have always been popular
songs of questionable taste or dubious merit, over the past several
years, there has been a marked increase in the number of excep-
tionally violent, hateful, crude, racist, brutal, anti-woman songs
that are not only out in the market, but in many cases, are topping
the charts.

Recent best-selling albums have included graphic descriptions of
murder, torture, and rape. Women are objectified, often in the most
obscene ways. Songs such asand please pardon my language
here"Don't Trust a Bitch" by the group Mo Thugs or "Slap a Ho"
by Dove Shack actively encourage animosity and even violence to-
wards women. Shock-rock singers like Cannibal Corpse go even
further, with lyrics describing rape and torture, such as Cannibal
Corpse's song "Stripped, Raped and Strangled." Given that the av-
erage teen listens to music around 4 hours a day, it appears young
fans of such music will spend a good chunk of their formative years
tuning into messages of violence and hate.

It is also worth noting that while teens spend progressively more
time tuned in to music, they are spending less time with their par-
ents. In fact, a recent Carnegie Foundation study found that the
average teen spends only 20 minutes a day alone in conversation
with his or her mom and less than 5 minutes a day alone with dad.
The average American teens spends far more time listening to
music than listening to mom or dad. For the single parents who
struggle valiantly to juggle the demands of earning a living and
raising a family, it can be especially difficult to find the time to
monitor the music their children listen to. The result is that more
children are spending more time alone with music, with less paren-
tal oversight and involvement.

Of course, the majority of popular music does not contain violent
or misogynistic lyrics. Our concern is not with popular music, or
even with a particular genre, such as rock or rap. Our concern is
with those songs that do glorify violence, racism, murder and may-
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hem, and condone the abuse of women. That is the target of what
the informational hearing that we have here today is about.

It stands to reason that prolonged exposure to such hate-filled
lyrics during the formative teen years could have an impact on
one's attitudes and assumptions, and thus decisions and behavior.
Understanding the nature and extent of the influence of music vio-
lence may well be the first step towards better addressing the prob-
lems and pathologies besetting our youth, and our best hope for en-
suring a more civil society and helping our young people.

I am delighted that Senator Joe Lieberman, Democrat from Con-
necticut, who also serves as ranking minority on this panel, will be
our lead-off witness. This has been close to his heart for some pe-
riod of time. He has led the national debate on it.

Senator Lieberman, I am honored to serve with you, and I am
honored to welcome you as the first presenter.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LIEBERMAN
Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Sen-

ator Ashcroft. Thank you, Senator Brownback, for your leadership
here, for your kind words, of course, but for reviving again a dia-
logue begun back a ways by Bill Bennett and DeLores Tucker. And
I appreciate very much the substance and the tone of your opening
remarks and for asking me to come to this side of the table and
begin as a witness, and then I look forward to joining you and
hearing the other witnesses, because you have brought together a
very balanced and important group of witnesses.

Mr. Chairman, in taking stock of our social environment in
America today, it is hard not to notice a surreal quality. The fact
is that our children are often better armed than our police people.
We throw new bouquets of celebrity at the feet of luminaries like
Dennis Rodman with each brazen elbow he throws at an opponent
or at a cameraman. And we don't seem to blink when corporate
citizens sell music to our children that celebrates violence, includ-
ing the murder of police and gang rape, and sexual perversity, in-
cluding pedophilia.

Surreal though it seems, these cultural indicators have very real
implications. They bespeak a breakdown in the old rules and limits
that once governed our public and private lives and the way we
raised our children. We are left, I am afraid, with a values vacuum,
in which our children learn more and more that anything goes and
which I believe is at the heart of some of our society's worst social
problems. The culture has consequences on behavior.

This vacuum is troubling in its own right. It is all the more pro-
foundly unsettling when we consider what is filling it these days.
The new values transmitters in our society are not what they used
to be: Mother, father, teacher, principal, clergyman or
clergywoman. The new values transmitters are increasingly the
producers of television shows and movies, the fashion advertisers,
the producers of vide') games, and, as you are focusing on today,
the gangsta rappers and shock rockers, the whole host of players
within the electronic media cultural complex.

These are trend setters. They exert an extremely powerful hold
on our children because orthe impact they have on our culture.
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And I am afraid that I have to say that they too often exhibit little
sense of responsibility for the messages that they are purveying.

As a result, the marketplace is flooded with too many violent and
perverse television shows, shows like Fox's "When Animals At-
tack," which degradingly treats real life terror as a form of enter-
tainment; video games like "Postal," which is marketed by
Panasonic, in which the player is cast as a deranged gunman try-
ing to wipe out an entire town and whose marketing brochure
promises, "Chilling realism as victims actually beg for mercy,
scream for their lives, and pile up on the streets," and the awful
ads of Calvin Mein, which told a generation that is warming up
again to heroin that it is cool to look and be strung out. These all
have consequences on those who hear, who play, who listen, and
who watch.

The music lyrics that you are focusing on here today are of a
piece with these messages I have just described, and in many
cases, they are just as reprehensible.

Perhaps what I am about to say ought to have a parental advi-
sory attached to it. Consider a song like "Slap a Ho," which you
mentioned, by the group Dove Shack, distributed by a large and re-
spected company, Polygram, which touts the virtue of a machine
that automatically smacks a wife or girl friend into line. Or the vile
work of the death metal band, Cannibal Corpse, distributed
through a Sony subsidiary, another great company, which recorded
one song describing the rape of a woman with a knife and another
describing the act of masturbating with a dead woman's head.

I apologize for expressingdescribing these lyrics, but this is
what we are talking about. We are not overstating. This is ex-
treme, awful, disgusting stuff that millions of kids are listening to.
These songs, and others like them, contain some of the worst
thoughts and pictures and activities that I have ever heard. But
they are more than offensive. When combined with all the murder
and mayhem depicted by the whole gamut of media, they are help-
ing to create a culture of violence that is increasingly enveloping
our children, desensitizing them to consequences, ultimately cheap-
ening the value of life, and I am convinced is a part of what you
have described, which is the remarkable increase in youth violence,
even as criminal violence in our society generally decreases.

You will hear testimony today about what social science can tell
us about the impact that violent and antisocial music has on its lis-
teners. I want to suggest that we also should take a look at the
real life experiences in the world of gangsta rap, that segment of
the music industry that has truly glorified murder and mayhem on
CDs, but also, tragically, has then lived it in the streets.

The story of Tupac Shakur is well known. He and many other
rappers recorded rhymes that helped to make killing fashionable,
and it was the same kind of gangsterism they celebrated that
claimed Shakur's own life and that of others and has landed sev-
eral other rappers in jail. Before he was killed, Tupac Shakur him-
self said he went beyond representing violence: "I represented it too
much. I was thug life."

Now, this music, reinforced by television through MTV and other
music channels that present the gangster life as the high life, has
spawned its own subculture, setting standards for how to dress,
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how to treat women, and how to resolve conflicttoo often vio-
lently. We are just learning, though, about what appears to be a
very real criminal connection within elements of the rap industry:
Links to racketeering, money laundering, gang violence, and drug
running.

Death Row Records, which gave us Tupac and Snoop Doggy
Dogg, and which was in business first with Time Warnerwhich
then separated itself, to its creditand then with Seagrams, is now
the subject of an extensive Federal investigation involving the FBI,
DEA, and the IRS. Among other things, these authorities are ex-
amining Death Row's ties to a man named Michael Harris, reputed
to be one of Los Angeles' most notorious crack dealers. Harris is
now serving a 28-year prison terms and claims he provided more
than $1 million, probably the proceeds of drug sales, in seed money
to launch Death Row Records. The FBI reportedly is looking into
alleged connections between Death Row and its president, Suge
Knight, and organized crime families in New York and Chicago.

Mr. Chairman, there is enough evidence here that I think we
may want to pursue this connection in more depth, either at this
hearing or afterward.

But for today, I thank you again for reviving the dialogue begun
by Bill Bennett and DeLores Tucker. It is one that we desperately
need to have. It is unfortunate that folks in the music industry,
which is mostly a very constructive, elevating industry, have re-
fused, I think, to adequately acknowledge our real concerns about
this awful gangsta rap and shock-rock music that they produce.
Often we have heard that a record never killed anyone or we are
casually dismissed as prudes or censors. That I think has got to
stop. The men and women who run the large corporations who turn
out this music must stop hiding behind the First Amendment and
confront the damage someand I emphasize someof their prod-
ucts are doing.

We are not talking here about censorship, but about citizenship.
You and I are not asking for any government action or bans. We
are simply asking whether it is right for a company like Sony, for
example, to make money by selling children records by the likes of
Cannibal Corpse. We are asking why another great company like
Seagrams is continuing to associate itself with Marilyn Manson
and the vile, hateful, nihilistic, and, as you will hear from Mr.
Kuntz, dangerously damaging music, Marilyn Manson records.

By raising these questions, engaging in this dialogue, and hope-
fully informing parents about the kind of music their children may
be listening, to, I hope that we can make some real progress in
dealing with this problem, because I think it is related to some of
our country's worst crises.

I hope the corporate leaders of the industry, after hearing our
pleas for them to exercise some responsibility, will consider adopt-
ing basic standards themselves for the music they choose to spon-
sor, to draw some lines they will' not cross just to make more
money, because on the other side of those lines is damage to our
country and our children and ultimately to themselves. I hope par-
ticularly that Seagrams will start by disassociating itself from
Marilyn Manson.
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In the meantime, I hope that the RIAA will consider improving
its one-size-fits-all labeling system so that at a minimum parents
can have more basic information that they need to make wise judg-
ments with and for their children about what music they will listen
to.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you again for coming back to this critical
topic. I am happy to answer questions, but, more likely, I look for-
ward to joining you and listening to and questioning the other,
quite impressive group of witnesses that you have called to this
Subcommittee hearing. Thank you.

Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you very much, Senator Lieberman.
I want to again say I appreciate your leadership, and I thought you
had some very thoughtful suggestions here of voluntary actions by
some of the corporate leaders. I hope that what we can do with this
informational hearingand as we both have stated, we are not
considering legislation, and neither of us supports censorship.
There is the First Amendment. But I hope that the industry itself
will look, and I hope we could start a dialogue of parents with their
children about what are they listening to and have a discussion
that can happen there, as everybody gets more enlightened about
what this music is. And I hope that can be a product of this hear-
ing.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you.
Senator BROWNBACK. Senator Lieberman, I appreciate that.

Please join us here.
We will call up now the second panel: Raymond Kuntz, who is

a parent. Mr. Kuntz's 15-year-old son, Richard, killed himself last
December while listening to Marilyn Manson's music.

Also on the second panel will be Dr. Frank Palumbo Dr.
Palumbo is a practicing pediatrician in Washington, D.C., and is
representing the American Academy of Pediatrics. And as I be-
lieveKent Conrad, will you be joining Mr. Kuntz at the witness
table? If we could have those witnesses please come forward.

Let me say, as we get the panel in position, I very much appre-
ciate each of you coming forward and being willing to testify today.
I know particularly, Mr. Kuntz, in your caseand we have had the
pleasure of being able to visit before this hearingthis is a very
difficult and a very emotional subject for you. And I know this is
very, very hard on you. Let me just say I appreciate you being here
and being willing to speak with clarity on this subject.

Might I turn to Senator Conrad, if you would care to introduce
Mr. Kuntz to the panel.

TESTIMONY OF HON. KENT CONRAD, A U.S SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA

Senator CONRAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to join what
others have already said in thanking you for holding this hearing
and thanking you for putting the focus on something that is impor-
tant, something that is making a difference in the lives of people
in this country, and in this case, it is not a positive difference. It
is a negative difference.

Thank you, too, for the balance of your statement because I think
it is critically important that people who are listening understand.
We are not talking about censorship. We are not talking about vio-
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lating the First Amendment. We are talking about moral issues.
We are talking about things that are critically important to the
fabric of our society.

I, too, want to thank Senator Lieberman for his long-term leader-
ship on this question, along with DeLores Tucker and others who
have been involved with it. Senator Lieberman was a cosponsor
with me on legislation that I offered in the name of the Citizens
Task Force on TV Violence, some 28 national organizations that I
have worked with over a number of years to try to have an impact
on reducing media violence.

Most of our focus has been on television violence, but these par-
ents are also concerned about violence that is being transmitted in
tapes, over the radio, through CDs, to our children.

Mr. Chairman, if you listen to some of the lyrics or you read
some of the lyrics, it is shocking because they clearly are promoting
violence against women, violence against police officers, and even
teen suicide. It is hard to believe, but it is true. It is happening,
and it ought to be condemned.

Now, I heard a media report this morning that suggested those
of us who say there is something wrong here are advocating censor-
ship. In fact, the report suggests that we were interested in regu-
lating the content of musical performers and those who write the
music that they perform. That is absolutely untrue.

As the Chairman has indicated, there is not a specific legislative
proposal before this panel. This is an attempt to educate, to reach
out and to have a national debate and discussion about something
that is hurting our children. This Subcommittee and this Chairman
and the ranking member ought to be commended for what you are
trying to do.

Mr. Chairman, I believe, after reviewing these lyricsthis rep-
resents a small part of what the industry is producing. We recog-
nize that. Much of what is being produced is wonderful and ele-
vates our society, and we thank the industry and the performers
for that. But the truth is there is also a small part of what is being
produced that is morally reprehensible, that is socially irrespon-
sible, and that is completely unacceptable.

And just as those who advocate this music as a First Amendment
right to produce and perform these lyrics, we too have a First
Amendment right to stand up and condemnand I use that word
advisedlyto condemn lyrics that are morally reprehensible, so-
cially irresponsible, and completely unacceptable.

Mr. Chairman, I met earlier this year with several members of
the recording industry, and I am not persuaded that they under-
stand the full impact of these lyrics on our young people. Nor am
I persuaded that they are prepared to responsibly address the con-
cerns of parents all across America.

Today I am very honored to accompany and welcome a North Da-
kota parent, Ray Kuntz, of Burlington, North Dakota, who will ex-
press his deep concern over this music and its impact on children.
Ray lost a son to suicide. On December 12, 1996, his son was lis-
tening to "The Reflecting God" on Marilyn Manson's CD entitled
"Antichrist Superstar." I think as the Chairman and the ranking
member know, Marilyn Manson is a composite name. It combines
Marilyn Monroe, who committed suicide, with Charles Manson,
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who is a mass murderer. I think that in itself says something about
the mind-set of the performer.

Now, I understand fully this performer has the right in our coun-
try to write any music that he chooses, to have it produced and
have it promoted. I understand that. I also understand that the
companies who pay for that promotion have a moral responsibility
and a social responsibility, and I hope that if nothing else is accom-
plished today that somewhere in some executive suite someone will
hear a word of what we are discussing here today and raise the
question, Gee, is this really what we want to be promoting in our
company? Is this really what we want to be the result of our efforts
and energies?

Mr. Chairman, I know that Ray Kuntz wants to share a message
with you and other Subcommittee Members regarding this personal
tragedy. In this regard, I want to take just a moment to read one
paragraph from a letter that Ray shared with me earlier this year.

In that letter, Ray Kuntz wrote: "[T]his music, because it glori-
fies inhumane intolerance and hate, and promotes suicide, con-
tradicts all of the community values that people of good will, re-
gardless of faith, ideology, economic or social position, share. Sim-
ply put, this music hurts us as a people. Our children are quietly
being destroyed (dying) by . . . ones and twos in scattered isolation
throughout our Nation today."

I don't think any professional writer could have put it any better
than Ray Kuntz did. Let me just say that I am profoundly proud
of Ray Kuntz and his courage and his willingness to come forward
to share a personal tragedy so that others might learn from it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Senator Lieberman.
Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you very much, Senator Conrad, for

a very good statement, which helps articulate what we are trying
to do and the information we are trying to put forward.

Mr. Kuntz, you honor us by coming forward with your bravery
to talk about this tragedy. Welcome to the Subcommittee, and we
would like to hear your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF RAYMOND KUNTZ,' PARENT, BURLINGTON,
NORTH DAKOTA

Mr. KUNTZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman Brownback and Members
of the Senate Subcommittee. Thank you for extending the invita-
tion to address you today, and a special thank-you to you, Senator
Conrad, for your kind introduction.

For the record, my name is Raymond Kuntz, and our family calls
Burlington, North Dakota, home. I have traveled to Washington,
D.C., from there today to speak to you all regarding an issue that
has changed our lives forever: Violent music's impact on our chil-
dren.

On the morning of December 12, 1996, as part of our family's
normal daily behavior, my wife started our son's shower for him
and then went to wake him. But Richard, our son, was not sleeping
in his bed. He was dead. He had killed himself. Richard has left
us, and he is never coming back.

1The prepared statement of Mr. Kuntz with attachments appears in the Appendix on page
43.
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Please listen to what Richard heard as he died, hear what was
in his mind, the lyrics to Marilyn Manson's "The Reflecting God"
from the CD titled "Antichrist Superstar."

"Your world is an ashtray/We burn and coil like cigarettes/The
more you cry your ashes turn to mud/Its the nature of the leeches,
the Virgin's feeling cheated/You've only spent a second of you're
life/My world is unaffected, there is an exit here/I say it is and then
it's true, there is a dream inside a dream/I'm wide awake the more
I sleep/You'll understand when I'm dead/I went to God just to see,
and I was looking at me/Saw heaven and hell were lies/When I'm
God everyone dies/Scar, can you feel my power?/Shoot here and the 1

world gets smaller/Scar/Scar/Can you feel my power/One shot and
the world gets smaller/Let's jump upon the sharp swords/And cut
away our smiles/Without the threat of death/There's no reason to
live at all/My world is unaffected, there is an exit here/I say it is
and then it's true/There is a dream inside a dream/I'm wide awake
the more I sleep/You'll understand when I'm dead."

Dear sirs, my son was listening to Marilyn Manson's "Antichrist
Superstar" on his stereo when he diedI personally removed that
CD with the red lightning bolt on it from his player the next day
with the rough draft of an English class paper about this artist
that had been returned to him that very day for final revisions, on
the stand next to his body. Richard's friends tell us that in the end
this song, "The Reflecting God," from that CD was his favorite
song. They say that this song was what he always seemed to be
listening to whenever they came over, and the lyrics of that song
read as an unequivocally direct inducement to take one's .own life.

If you do not believe me, listen to the bridge in the chorus of
"The Reflecting God" as performed, not as written in the liner
notes: "Each thing I show you is a piece of my death"; "One shot
and the world gets smaller"; "Shoot here and the world gets small-
er"; "Shoot shoot shoot motherfucker/Shoot shoot shoot
motherfucker"; "No salvation, no forgiveness/This is beyond your
experience"; "No salvation, no forgiveness, no salvation."

Gentlemen, we are all certainly free to make our own decisions
regarding the value of content. But if you were to ask me, I would
say that the lyrics to this song contributed directly to my son's
death.

Additionally, two of my son's friends, who have been treated for
attempted suicide since his death, are and were caught up in
Marilyn Manson's fearful, frightening music and are still consid-
ered to be at risk.

Sirs, this music, because it glorifies intolerance and hate, and
promotes suicide, contradicts all of the community values that peo-
ple of good will, regardless of faith, ideology, race, economic or so-
cial position, share. Simply put, this music hurts us as a people.
Our children are quietly being destroyed (dying), by this man's
music, by ones and twos in scattered isolation throughout our Na-
tion today.

This artist's own words, in his lyrics and interviews, and his ac-
tions, indicate that this injury to society is intentional. The preda-
tory world that Brian Warner markets, through his stage persona
as Marilyn Manson, is a world no normal person would wish to live
in.



10

Brian Warner's band members have adopted androgynous, two-
part stage names, the first part derived from a female celebrity and
the second part from a convicted male mass murderer. And Brian
got lucky; as the lead, he got to pick "Marilyn" from Marilyn Mon-
roe, the female celebrity who committed suicide, and "Manson"
from Charles Manson, mass murderer.

By their natures, corporations do not have consciences, and it is
understandable that MCA would wish to defend a product that en-
tered the Billboard 200 chart at No. 3. But even though they are
soulless, corporations do have social obligations and responsibil-
ities.

I understand that the lyrics to individual songs and the content
of interviews made by artists with obscure magazines and news-
letters are below a CEO's event horizon. But somewhere down the
hierarchy line, someone who is aware of both artistic content and
stated intent is making corporate economic decisions driven by
greed that kill. Corporate decisionmaking that kills.

Shaming major corporations into more responsible behavior is
good. But forcing a corporation to divest itself of a socially unac-
ceptable, still functional subset, possibly at a profit, does nothing
to rectify the problem or wash clean the hands of those involved.

From my experience, and based on the fact that you have seen
the need to convene this hearing, there is no question in my mind
that the damage that this music is doing to our children is a seri-
ous problem in our country today.

I believe we need to make the voluntary RIAA parental advisory
sticker program mandatory so that parents, moms and dads, can
better monitor their children's listening to help keep dangerous
materials out of their hands.

From what my family has experienced, this music is a cancer on
our society. I have given you my ideas of what we can do to solve
this problem and stress that we must act as a people to protect our
children from the twin evils of murder and suicide.

Sirs, if there is anything you can do about this problem, my wife,
Christine, and I are ready to help you in any way that we can.

Thank you.
Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you, Mr. Kuntz, for your very touch-

ing testimony, and thank you for your courage at being here.
I understand that your son, as you stated in your testimony, was

doing a paper for his English class on Marilyn Manson?
Mr. KUNTZ. Yes, he was.
Senator BROWNBACK. Could you or would you care to share any

of the thoughts that your son was writing at that time in that Eng-
lish paper?

Mr. KUNTZ. If my son were still alive today, I would say that I
believe from the contents of this paper that he was starting to ma-
ture, even though it is in a school boy's language, that he was
starting to mature intellectually and was beginning to grasp and
understand social values that we all share, because the paper ad-
dresses these kinds of things. But my son is dead, and I really do
not know what to think of this paper.

A line from the paper: "His album projects an image of hate to-
wards the Christian community, and the drugs he uses publicly are
mind-degrading."

14
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"Throughout his set, he rips and tears at his jagged clothes until
naked except for a leather jockstrap. Then he grabs a bottle, breaks
it over his head, and invites the. crowd to shower him in spit." In
a world of AIDS, is that a wise idea?

"Manson's second album 'Smells Like Children' is a tribute to
two tracks, 'abuse' (part one and two) and 'confusion' which were
on the original cut but were . . . taken off the album before it was
distributed. Manson explains the reason for this in an interview
with Rudolf 'both tracks' featured collaborations done sometime
last year with a guy named Tony Wiggins. It involved illegal activi-
ties."

My son's closing: "Through the tolerance of 'evil' groups such as
Marilyn Manson, many children's minds are being degraded.
Marilyn Manson shows that it is possible for a Christian society to
produce somebody who is against everything it stands for. Believ-
ing that what he is doing is good and promoting it through music,
he gains followers by epitomizing children's black thoughts of rebel-
lion."

Senator BROWNBACK. Did you talk with your son's friends about
coming here to testify?

Mr. KUNTZ. Yes, I did.
Senator BROWNBACK. What did they think about you testifying

on your son's suicide?
Mr. KUNTZ. Our son's friends have been a great source of comfort

for us. They come to our home and visit us. They stop by the store
and talk to me. We comfort them; they comfort us. And I have
talked to them extensively about this kind of music and what I
plan to do. I have asked them if this is proper, if they approve of
what I am doing, and part of the reason that I am here today is
because they tell me that what I am doing is the right thing to do.

Senator BROWNBACK. How did they respond to this whole ordeal?
You mentioned that they came by your store and spoke with you.
Right after this happened, how did they respond to the whole or-
deal?

Mr. KUNTZ. They were horrified and surprised and couldn't un-
derstand and terribly hurt. I found out something about our society
then. We really do care for each other. We care for our family; we
care for our friends and neighbors. Our children do,, too. Nobody
wants to experience this kind of loss.

Senator BROWNBACK. Did you know your son was listening to
this type of music, Mr. Kuntz?

Mr. KUNTZ. Yes, as a matter of fact, I did. I talked to my son
as long aswell, it would be 3 years ago nowabout the heavy
metal music that he listened to. I didn't care for the liner art. I
didn't care for the titles of the songs. I didn't care for the lyrics as
I read them. And 1 day I had a talk with him. He was an aggres-
sive roller-blader, a really athletic boy, and he had a ramp built
and some other stuff. And he had symbols on there that I didn't
care for, things like swastikas and anarchist symbols and this sort
of stuff. And I talked to him about the music and where the sym-
bols were coming from and told him that I didn't want him to use
those symbols because I didn't want him to become desensitized by
casual exposure to symbols that have a very real, historical associa-
tion with evil. And he painted them out, and things went on.

5



12

And 2 years ago, when he was 13, we came back from the lake
and a camping trip, and he talked to me afterwards, and he said,
"Dad," he said, "you know, you don't like some of the music that
I listen to, but some of the kids down there were listening to stuff
that I found offensive." And I said, "What was that, honey?" And
he said, "White Zombie and Marilyn Manson." And I said, "Well,
what did you do?" He says, "Well, I took them away and I wouldn't
let them listen to them."

Well, sir, I am afraid that he took those albums away from those
children and brought them into his own life. I thought my son,
when he told me this story, was making headway towards matu-
rity.

Senator BROWNBACK. Have you talked with other parents in
North Dakota or your community or around the country that have
experienced something similar to what your family has experi-
enced?

Mr. KUNTZ. No, not directly. We have had other suicides in the
community. Every child who suicides is a different person with a
different life, not necessarily associated with this kind of music.
There was a suicide 4 months after my son's death where a young
man drove his car off a cliff on the way back from a neighboring
community, coming back from some heavy metal concert. I don't
know who it was. But as far as talking to parents about it, no, I
haven't.

People who have experienced suicide in their lives that are survi-
vors rarely talk to other people. They will occasionally. They will
open themselves and talk to somebody who has experienced sui-
cide, but not to the general community. And it is amazing how
much there is out there.

Senator BROWNBACK. I hope your testimony will embolden and
empower some of those parents to be willing to talk about what has
to be a terribly anguishing, just gut-wrenching experience. And I
would invite them to contact this Subcommittee if there are others
that want to speak out about it. I appreciate your candor and your
courage in coming forward.

Senator Lieberman.
Senator LIEBERMAN. Thanks, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Kuntz, I very much appreciate your coming here. I was so

struck by your letter when you sent it to me earlier in the year
about what you had been through, and it has got to beit is, obvi-
ously, very, very painful to recount this tragedy that you and your
family have undergone. And I admire you for having the courage
to do it. Each of us who are parents can feel what you are feeling,
and it is terrifying. It is a nightmare.

I know your hope isand I admire you tremendously for this
that it is worth coming forward and telling your story as a warning
to other people and to try to help us do something about it, and
in a way today to give you the opportunity to speak directly to
some of the people in the recording industry, who are good people
but are part of producing some terrible music that you have reason
to believe helped to end your son's life.

I was thinking, as you were reading from his paper, which was
quite eloquentand I apologize if this seems like a digression; I am
going to do it very brieflybut it so movingly speaks to a concern
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that I think motivates so much of our effort here and the reflec-
tions your son had about the contrast between what Marilyn Man-
son music was doing and religion, in this case Christianity.

I talked about a values vacuum in my testimony. There is a won-
derful man named Father Richard Neuhaus who has written a
book called "The Naked Public Square," in which he describes the
extent to which we in our country, sometimes for good reasons,
have nonetheless pushed out of the public square acceptance and
respect of one of the major sources of values and discipline in our
culture traditionally, which is religion, beyond constitutional rea-
sons, and that what happens then when the public square is naked
is that something else fills it. And too often in our time what is fill-
ing it is this abominable culture, music, TV, movies, too much of
it giving our kids exactly the wrong message.

Look, we are an imperfect species, human beings. We strive to
maintain our stability and to improve ourselves. And the influences
on us, whether they set standards and help us conduct our lives,
or whether they destroy our ability to do so, have a major impact
on how we as individuals and how our overall society goes forward.

And your testimony is just the most stunning evidence of that
that I have heard in a long time, quite explicitlyI mean, down to
the title of the CD that your son was listening to.

I want to just ask you one or two questions. As you know, a lot
of people in the record industry who have spoken out on this prob-
lem say, yes, some of this music is awful, but the artists, so-called,
have a First Amendment right to have their music produced. And
the real responsibility here is on parents to monitor what music
their kids are listening to.

How do you respond to that argument?
Mr. KUNTZ. We all have a responsibility to look after our chil-

dren, not just parents but the political establishment, the churches,
the schools, the corporate world, the business community. If we
don't look after our children, our society is ultimately not going to
make it. It is a joint thing. Nobody is exempt from responsibility
here. We all share it.

Senator LIEBERMAN. So parents really can't do it alone.
Mr. KUNTZ. It is impossible to do it alone.
Senator LIEBERMAN. Right. I agree. I am from Connecticut so

I have been to North Dakota. Senator Conrad talks to me about it
all the time. But some of the perverse behavior that is celebrated
in music such as we are focused on today, it has always existed.
But traditionally, in the history of the human race, it has been in
the shadows. It has been concealed. And part of what has hap-
pened in our time is that vile material like this gets produced, gets
mass marketed, it is on television; it is in the movies, and your son
in Burlington, North Dakota, not in some dark alley iri one of
America's big cities, gets to tap into the lowest, most degrading as-
pects of our culture. And it really is part of whyI think you are
absolutely right. Parents can't do it themselves, no matter where
they live. Nobody is safe. There are no sanctuaries anymore. And
that is why we have to go back to the top of the corporations that
are producing this and ask the executives to be responsible.

Let me ask one final question that goes to the comment you
made about the existing record industry association labeling sys-

17
45-594 98 - 2



14

tern. You touched on some of this briefly in response to Senator
Brownback. I think you said to Senator Brownback that you knew
that your son had Marilyn Manson CDs or albums. Did you know
what was on those albums?

Mr. KUNTZ. No. I was aware that my son was writing this Eng-
lish class paper on Marilyn Manson. I wasn't aware until then that
he was listening to it. We skipped from the incident at the camping
to writing this paper about Marilyn Manson, and I thought that he
was doing an intellectual, academic exercise. And my little boy,
about 2 weeks before he died, he brought thishe said, "Daddy,
come here." He had me come into his bedroom, and he said, "Here,
this is the 'Antichrist Superstar' CD that I am doing for my Eng-
lish class paper." And I looked at it, and I looked at the flip side,
looked at the liner art, and I looked at the text, and I blew up, told
him I didn't want this stuff in my house. And after talking with
my wife and my sonand my wife had talked with the English
teacher, who I believe was blindsided by theI don't believe she
had any idea whatsoever what the contents of this stuff was. I let
it slide.

But I missed an opportunity there. I failed my son as a father.
My son came to me and said, "Daddy, Daddy, look what I have."
And I failed to recognize that my son was holding a hand grenade
and it was live and that it was going to go off in his mind.

I wish to this day that I had been a reasonable and rational per-
son and sat down and gone over the lyrics with him and talked
about it and reached out and touched my son, and perhaps what
he was doing would have remained an academic exercise.

Senator LIEBERMAN. I understand how you feel, but don't be too
hard on yourself. Almost every parent in America in that position
would have done exactly what you did because it didn't look like
a hand grenade. It looked like a CD. Unfortunately, it was a hand
grenade.

I thank you from the bottom of my heart for having the guts to
come forward and tell this story. I wish you and your wife and fam-
ily well. Thank you.

Senator BROWNBACK. As do I, and please do not be too hard on
yourself, and thanks for the courage in coming forward.

I would like to go to our next panel presenter, Dr. Palumbo. Dr.
Palumbo is a practicing pediatrician in Washington, D.C. He is
here representing the American Academy of Pediatrics. Dr.
Palumbo, thank you very much for being here.

Senator Conrad, if you would like to join us, you are welcome to,
as well.

Senator CONRAD. That is very kind of you. I have another obliga-
tion, Mr. Chairman, but I deeply appreciate your holding this hear-
ing, especially the way you have conducted it.

Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you.
Dr. Palumbo.
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TESTIMONY OF FRANK PALUMBO, M.D.,1 ON BEHALF OF THE
AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS, WASHINGTON, DC.

Dr. PALUMBO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Lieberman,
and Senator Ashcroft. You have my written statement, and I will
submit that. I had drafted some oral remarks that, in light of the
previous testimony, I think are somewhat superficial and
unneeded.

I will say, though, that there is no question about the effect of
music in our lives, on all our lives, how it can take us to the
heights of joy and, as we have seen, to the depths of depression.

Children today are exposed to many things. Their lives have
changed dramatically over the last four decades. They are exposed
to many things like drug abuse and alcoholism, homicide, and, as
we have seen, suicide. And despite what the song says, suicide is
not beautiful. Suicide is a terrible thing.

I had the opportunity to read through some of the lyrics of the
songs we are talking about and found them incredibly depressing.
It is not hard to see how someone who is conflicted, someone who
is at risk, could be deeply affected by what they are reading and
seeing and hearing.

Mr. Lieberman, you mentioned the phrase "anything goes," and
I am going to read some lyrics by Guns N'Roses. It says: "I've been
thinking about, thinking about sex/Always hungry for something
that I haven't had yet/Maybe, baby, you got something to lose/
Maybe I got something, I got something for you/My way, your way,
anything goes tonight/My way, your way, anything goes/Panties
'round your knees with your ass in the breeze/Doing that rhyme
with a push and a squeeze/Tied up, tied down, up against the wall/
Be my rubbermaid, baby, and we can do it all/My way, your way,
anything goes tonight."

I think you are right. Anything does seem to go. We hear a lot
about responsibility. We hear a lot about corporate responsibility,
personal responsibility. I don't think there is any question that we
as pediatricians, myself as a pediatrician, our organization, we as
parents need to have input and knowledge of what our children are
seeing and reading and listening to.

But, on the other hand, there is also a corporate responsibility,
something that we at the academy have been discussing for a long
time. And this kind of thing, lyrics like this, lyrics like Marilyn
Manson, although popular, profitable, I feel are incredibly harmful
and that there has to be some responsibility taken by those who
write, produce, market, and sell this kind of thing.

This is not poetry. Some people have said this is poetry. This is
not poetry. We need to have a sensibility and a sensitivity at the
highest level. In addition, we need to get the word out. We all need
to know what is being sold and marketed to our children. And if
anything, I hope that the actions of this Subcommittee and subse-
quent committees in hearings will at least be able to promote that
activity.

I agree with you this is not about censorshipalthough I believe
in censorship. I believe in censorship in the home, and that is
where it has to start and should start. But this is not a First

1 The prepared statement of Dr. Palumbo appears in the Appendix on page 55.
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Amendment issue, not by any stretch. This is an issue of being con-
cerned about the safety, well-being, and health of our children.

Thank you.
Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you very much, Dr. Palumbo.
We are joined again on the panel by Senator Ashcroft, and I have

a couple of questions for you, and then I will turn to Senator
Ashcroft, if you would care to have any questions.

Dr. Palumbo, why are pediatricians concerned about music vio-
lence? You are here representing the American Academy of Pediat-
rics. Why are they concerned about music violence?

Dr. PALUMBO. Well, we are concerned about it because we see the
results, I guess you could say. There is much anecdotal evidence of
harm being done to kids by this. We certainly heard one today.

In talking with other health care professionals, child psychia-
trists in their counseling, they are convinced that music videos and
violence in music develops an atmosphere, an environment that can
easily confirm and affirm the struggles and the conflicts of a young
child or an adolescent. It may not always necessarily cause them
to perform an act, but it certainly provides them with the ammuni-
tion, the affirmation that what they are doing, what they are
thinking of doing is reasonable and approved. And it is because of
that and it is because of what we see just in general in our society
with youth violence being such a problemdrug abuse, teen preg-
nancy, AIDSall these issues are becoming more and more impor-
tant. They are more and more prevalent. And this certainly is one
piece of that problem that we feel needs to be addressed.

Senator BROWNBACK. You have been a practicing pediatrician in
Washington, D.C., for some period of time. Have you seen specific
instances in your experience treating young people in the District
that you would characterize the effects of prolonged exposure to
this type of music, this violence or misogyny? Have you seen that
in your practice?

Dr. PALUMBO. I haven't seen it directly. Where we see it, where
one sees it, is, again, as part of a culture, part of an environment
that promotes certain behaviors in kids. The most disturbed kids
that I have in my practice seem to be the ones that are most in-
volved with this. And, again, it is not causal, but it does promote
aid and bet, I guess you could saythat behavior.

Senator BROWNBACK. As somebody who has run for public office,
I hear a lot of parents saying that I am tired of fighting the culture
to raise my kids, almost saying that the culture used to be some-
thing that buttressed and helped them raise their children and
would surround them with positive, and instead they feel like they
are fighting it all the time. Is that reflective of your experience?

Dr. PALUMBO. Yes, and it is interesting because it certainly isn't
just music, music videos. We talk a lot about television and its ef-
fect on kids. It does seem to be a constant struggle. Parents have
to constantly fight off the efficacy of slick commercials, well-pro-
duced programs, and it is not an easy battle.

Sometimes, I have a few parents, and the way they fought it is
by simply eliminating a TV in the home. Just take it out. The ulti-
mate censorship. And, remarkably, thoseor maybe not so remark-
ably, those children happen to be very well read, well-rounded, nice
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kids. There is a cause and effect there. There is no question about
that.

But it is a constant struggle. Media in general is so pervasive,
whether we are talking about the Internet, videos, VCRs, video
games, whatever. It is incredibly pervasive and invasive, and an in-
credibly potent adversary for parents.

Senator BROWNBACK. There has been a lot of discussion recently,
and talks and studies, about the loss of self-esteem among teen
girls in particular. Much of this music that we are talking about
todayand, again, I want to reiterate there is a lot of good music,
but what we are targeting today and looking at is very hateful to-
wards women and derogatory. Do you think there is any relation-
ship there amongst the self-esteem issue amongst teen girls and
this music's treatment towards women?

Dr. PALUMBO. Well, that I can't answer. I think that in general
the media presents an image and a portrait of a woman and what
a woman should be and what a girl should be. And whether it is
a super model who looks perfect on the screen or something in a
lyric, teenage girls today are driven toward an image and a goal
that is very unattainable for most, and then, therefore, it can be
very damaging. The epidemic of anorexia nervosa in our teen girls
I think is the best example of that.

Senator BROWNBACK. Dr. Palumbo, we appreciate very much
your testimony. We will be able to look at your written testimony.

Senator Lieberman.
Senator LIEBERMAN. Thanks, Dr. Palumbo.
Very briefly, let me present a kind of lay person's concern that

I have and ask you to respond as a professional, as a pediatrician,
as somebody who has been in practice, and also is more familiar
with the literature than I am.

This music that we are focused on today is objectionable within
itself. It violates so many of the commonly held values and stand-
ards that we have as a society about violence and sexual behavior
and the rest. But it obviously concerns us here because we are wor-
ried about its consequences. And as you correctly saidand I think
this is an important pointwe are focused on the record industry
today, and I tried to make this point in my opening statement. This
is part of a cumulative picture of messages that kids are getting
from very alluring, effective electronic media, television most per-
vasive of all, music, movies, etc.

OK. I set that on one side. And what it seems to me to be send-
ing, a lot of messages, anything goes, resolve conflict with violence,
violence is portrayed with much more brutal and graphic realism
than used to be the case. Television, I have seen studies of this,

. people calculate actually the number of times that sexual acts are
either simulated or discussed on television without any discussion
of the consequences. This is all part of the "anything goes culture."

So we take all the violence and sexual messages from the media,
including the recording industry. Then I look at some of our soci-
ety's most troubling problems: Enormous rise in youth violence,
enormous, an outbreak, which we have all talked about constantly,
has been heading up, plateaued a little bit in the last year or so
of teenage pregnancy, of unwed girls giving birth, outrageously ir-
responsible behavior by both, but particularly by the young men in-
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volved, or older men, as is the case sometimes, who just walk away
leaving a girl with a baby, increase in sexually transmitted dis-
eases among young people.

So naturally, we say to ourselvesand it is part ofit is not just
taste, but it is an offense to our morality that moves Senator
Brownback and me to be concerned about this. We are worried
about whether it is affecting behavior. And I don't blame youth vio-
lence and teenage pregnancy on the recording industry or the tele-
vision industry, but it just seems to me by common sense that what
they are putting out is contributing to those problems.

Now, how do you respond to that as a professional, as a doctor,
as a pediatrician?

Dr. PALUMBO. There was in the past a statement that said: Chil-
dren learn what they live. This was directed more toward parents,
and when children see parents or adults acting in a certain way,
they automatically assume that that behavior is appropriate be-
cause it is an adult parent and parents and adults do the right
thing.

I think what we are seeing here is something similar in that if
it is on TV, if it is being produced and marketed and portrayed on
TV or in a video, then it must be OK. It must be OK. What I am
feeling, what I am thinking, what impulses I am having, what
urges I am having, are OK because, look, they are doing it, so I
guess I can do it, too.

It promotes the acceptance, as I said before, the affirmation, the
confirmation that anything goes. Smoke two joints in the afternoon,
and it is going to make you feel great. To live is to drink, and on
and on and on and on.

You watch enough of this, see enough of this, and if this is your
world, if this is your experience, then you become part of it, believe
it, and then act on it. It is not a one-to-one cause and effect rela-
tionship, but it certainly is a very, very powerful motivator of be-
havior and of thoughts and actions that are there, that are nor-
mally there in kids as they go through adolescence. But, hopefully,
there are other forces and influences that counter-balance those
urges, those drives. This certainly does not do that. It promotes it.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you. Thanks, Dr. Palumbo.
Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you very much, panel members, Mr.

Kuntz and Dr. Palumbo. We appreciate your coming forward and
testifying.

Our next panel member will be Ms. Hilary Rosen. Ms. Rosen is
the President of the Recording Industry Association of America.

Ms. Rosen, thank you very much for coming here and testifying
in front of the Subcommittee. We appreciate your willingness to
come forward.

TESTIMONY OF HILARY ROSEN,' PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EX-
ECUTIVE OFFICER, RECORDING INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION OF
AMERICA, WASHINGTON, DC.
Ms. ROSEN. Thank you. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, Senator

Lieberman.

The prepared statement of Ms. Rosen appears in the Appendix on page 61.
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Before I start, I have a couple of statements that I would ask be
inserted into the record, one in particular from a woman named
Nina Crowleyn, Massachusetts Music Industry Coalition, who you
met, Mr. Chairman, who had asked to testify, but she has some
things about young people in Massachusetts and around the coun-
try that she would like inserted in the record.

I would like my full statement, which I will summarize today, be
inserted in the record as well.

Senator BROWNBACK. Without objection.
Ms. ROSEN. Thank you.
For much of this century, whether it is ragtime, rhythm and

blues, rock and roll, or rap, each generation has seen adults who
compare today's music to the music of their youth and say, "This
is different." For good reason. Popular music, after all, has often
been the vehicle for young people to express the ways they differ
from their parents.

I am grateful, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to speak this
morning. I share your concern for young America. We in the re-
cording industry are alarmed by the pervasiveness of drugs and vi-
olence in American culture and in the lives of young people.

We are involved in an industry important to young people. We
are parents, too. Every time I pick up the newspaper or watch the
evening news, I am reminded of how precious our children's lives
are and how vulnerable.

This sensitivity animates our work to fight drugs, promote good
citizenship, and end violence. Heavy D's involvement in Operation
Unity promoting racial harmony in America's cities, to Ice Cube's
non-profit Brotherhood Crusade in South Central L.A., to Queen
Latifah's Daddy's House, providing educational opportunities for
underprivileged childrenI have hundreds of examples of artists
that have done things to help young people in their communities.

In fact, I just returned from Los Angeles where RIAA and the
Musician's Assistance Program joined the Partnership for a Drug
Free America by organizing several recording artists to record and
launch a PSA campaign to urge young people to stay away from
drugs. These PSAs will get nationwide exposure on MTV and other
outlets that will continue throughout the year.

It was just a small part of our ongoing efforts.
The music community is making a positive difference in many

ways that don't get attention. This by no means implies that our
artists are perfect. Frankly, they probably don't want to be. There
are songs I wouldn't want a 10-year-old to hear any more than I
would want them to see scenes from "Chain Saw Massacre" or
"NYPD Blue." And it is precisely because the record industry real-
izes that many parents are genuinely concerned about the music
their kids are listening to that we label our product. We began in
1985.

We labeled records with a parental advisory sticker so parents
could make intelligent listening choices for their children. When
people said it wasn't enough, we did more.

Today, record companies are vigilantly applying that sticker. In-
deed, it is ironic that every one of the albums being attacked here
today has been rated and stickered with the parental advisory
label.
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But that is not all. Record retailers restrict sales of albums to
consumers under the age of 17.

Give parents information? We agree.
Don't sell to minors? We agree.
And we don't stop there. We have a consumer awareness cam-

paign to enlighten parents about the parental advisory program.
For all of that, let me put this issue in perspective, although,

frankly, Mr. Chairman, I think you have already done that today.
In a retail record store with over 110,000 titles, less than one-half
of 1 percent are going to be stickered product. In fact, the No. 1
album in Billboard last week was Le Ann Rimes' remake of the
Debbie Boone hit, "You Light Up My Life." If young people are so
influenced by music lyrics, we are in pretty good shape.

For those people who are sincerely offended by any music, the
remedy is obviously clear: Read the labels. If your child comes
home with a CD, read the lyrics. Retailers will take it back if you
don't like it. In this, we stand with mainstream America, 94 per-
cent of whom agree it is the responsibility of parents to monitor the
type of music that their children listen to.

It is not an easy decision to sign an artist and release a record.
A record company invests in an artist because that artist has a
unique vision and a creative way to express it. Music is not just
about the lyrics. The melody and the rhythm combine with an ex-
pression of the soul that captures the essential moments of under-
standing and mood. People respond to an artist's expression, but
music is a connection. It is not a directive.

I would prefer not to disagree with a loving parent like Mr.
Kuntz, who has suffered, obviously, the unimaginable loss of his
son, Richard. But medical studies have concluded that while music
may echo an adolescent's emotional state, it is not the cause of it.
In fact, the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry
lists 14 signs to look for in a suicidal child, and music is not among
them.

Record companies constantly make choices not to put out songs
or albums because they don't meet the test of artistic credibility.
Every company I represent has a review committee, and once an
album is created, if they do decide to release that record and it
warrants a label, one gets applied.

Why at this point would we want to stifle the very voices that
give us so much insight into the diversity of issues facing our
young people? Shouldn't we indeed be listening a little more care-
fully to the music instead of trying to turn it off?

For a record company to unilaterally deny artists an opportunity
with a difficult message is to deny that there are some in our soci-
ety who express pain and anger in a way that is valuable, even
musical, and that adds to our Nation's diversity of culture. A deter-
mination to shut down the voices would be doomed to failure,
which is as it should be. It is not a First Amendment claim I am
making. It is simply a cultural one.

I would like to close this morning by some place where we may
be able to find common ground. We agree that young people are
worth investing in. They need our help. There is a generation of
teenagers out there who are crying out for respect, understanding,
and leadership. They have an inherent belief that this is a wonder-
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ful time to be alive, and they are smarter than their critics give
them credit for. Most of them, that is. Others have more despair.
Violence in their schools, in their homes, in their communities, the
high cost of education, and the pervasiveness of drugs in society
scares them.

This maybe could be the start of a new dialogue with young peo-
ple, one that appreciates their unique bond with music. It would
offer you an opportunity you don't normally have to participate in
a positive discussion about the future of young America. That is
what I would hope would come out of this hearing.

Let's make sure that 40 years from now, when the controversial
singers of today are remembered with the nostalgia weor some
of us, anywayremember Elvis, that people say we reacted not
just with fear but with foresight, not just with slander but with so-
lutions. Thank you.

Senator BROWNBACK. Thank you, Ms. Rosen.
I frankly hope we do not act with too much nostalgia in the case

of Marilyn Manson in future years, looking back and reading
through those lyrics, which I am sure you have looked through.
And perhaps we can have future hearings with the Recording In-
dustry to explore this subject.

Let me ask a few things if I could. What specific standards do
record companies use for making decisions about whether to
produce or not to produce and to market a particular album?

Ms. ROSEN. Probably three main things. The first one is does it
have a musical sensibility, because after all, music is much more
about the music than it is about the lyrics, ultimately. The second
is does that artist have an artistic credibility; is what they are say-
ing coming from a real place, whether or not the record company
executive agrees with it, or are they just being sensationalist.

And probably the third is whether it is something different,
whether it is something new that has not been said or done before
that adds to that cultural diversity that I spoke about.

Senator BROWNBACK. So if it is particularly violent or misogy-
nistic, that is not considered in any of the criteria by a record com-
pany whether or not they would market it. You say the criteria are
that a single different, sensational, have musical sensibilityI am
not exactly sure what you mean by that. But if a single lyric is par-
ticularly hateful toward women, that would not necessarily be in
the decisionmaking criteria by a company?

Ms. ROSEN. I am not quite sure what you mean, because obvi-ously
Senator BROWNBACK. Well, we can read some lyrics.
Ms. ROSEN [continuing]. Lyrics are open to interpretation, and

what I said was that if there is a credibility about what that art-
ist's expression is, that would be the judge. If there were particu-
larly harsh lyrics

Senator BROWNBACK. So if there is credibility in being anti-fe-
male, then that is OK.

Ms. ROSEN. Well, you are making a judgment about what the in-
terpretation is by saying it is anti-female, and I do not know that
I could go there. The particular issue is whether or not the lyrics
are explicit, and if they make a decision that there is artistic credi-
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bility, and the lyrics are explicit, then it gets stickeredlike this
one.

Senator BROWNBACK. Let us take that one, if we could, because
I want to see what standards the record company goes through.
That is what I am trying to understand. Now, that album I just
had staff take down to you is the Marilyn Manson album that we
just heard Mr. Kuntz testify about. As you know, he had a terrible
situation that happened in his family, and I think everybody feels
that.

Now, that album is labeled; is that correct?
Ms. ROSEN. Yes.
Senator BROWNBACK. And it is labeled "Parental Advisory." Now,

what does that label require the record company or the distributor,
the actual sales point, to do?

Ms. ROSEN. What this label does is give the signalthe first
place is to retailers, that when they are displaying this album, they
are conscious that it has a "Parental Advisory" sticker. Every, sin-
gle retail store in America has signs about what the "Parental Ad-
visory" logo means; so retailers know that if there is a record
stickered, they should have a sales-restrictive policy. That is what
virtually every retailer in America has already implemented.

Senator BROWNBACK. OK. They are not required to restrict sales
to those under age 17, but most try to do that, is that correct?

Ms. ROSEN. Most retailers in America have that policy, yes.
Senator BROWNBACK. OK. But that is not required, and they do

not have to do that?
Ms. ROSEN. That is right.
Senator BROWNBACK. OK. So this label is just to try to advise

them that this music is with some explicit lyrics; is that correct?
Ms. ROSEN. Yes.
Senator BROWNBACK. Now, in this albumand the lyrics are

printed in that oneyou can take it out, and there are lyrics inside
it, or we can get them printed for youI would like to go through
some of them in light of the record company's decision-making cri-
teria.

Ms. ROSEN. Senator, the "Anti-Christ Superstar" record of
Marilyn Manson is a take-off on the "Jesus Christ Superstar"
album. It tells a story of one man, 16 loosely-connected songs that
trace the rise of an abused child railing against a hypocritical soci-
ety. That is what Marilyn Manson himself has said. That is about
all I can tell you right now about what these lyrics mean, because
they have an interpretation to him and everybody else who listens
to them differently. So I am frankly going to decline the oppor-
tunity to sit here and go through the lyrics with you.

Senator BROWNBACK. Now, it is marketed by what company?.
Ms. ROSEN. It is marketed by Interscope Records.
Senator BROWNBACK. And that is owned by whom?
Ms. ROSEN. It is owned by two individuals.
Senator BROWNBACK. Is that the MCA group that has Inter -

scope?
Ms. ROSEN. Universal Music Group, but they do not own Inter-

scope Records.
Senator BROWNBACK. It is a large corporation.
Ms. ROSEN. Yes.
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Senator BROWNBACK. And in that
Ms. ROSEN. And they are following their corporate responsibility

in their distribution by putting a sticker on this album. There is
no secret about it.

Senator BROWNBACK. OK. But I am asking about the wording,
and if there is any decision made by the companies themselves that
market this record in looking at the lyrics that they put forward.
That is why I would invite you to lookthere is plenty to look
through on the album, but "Irresponsible Hate Anthem" is in there,
and the words are there to that. I would like to know do the record
companies consider the words being put forward in whether they
are going to market it or not market it.

Ms. ROSEN. They consider the whole work as to whether they are
going to market it or not market it, and whether they believe that,
as a whole work, this record or any other record has a level of ar-
tistic credibility, satire, theaterany kind of message that has
some validity in today's society. That is what makes their decision.

But more importantly, they are not trying to pull the wool over
anybody's eyes. They recognize that this is not appropriate for
young children. That is why they put the sticker on it; that is why
retailers do not sell it to young children. That is exercising their
corporate responsibility. But there are adults who like Marilyn
Manson and should be entitled to get access to them.

Senator BROWNBACK. Who purchases Marilyn Manson albums?
Do you know anything about the demographics of those who pur-
chase those albums?

Ms. ROSEN. No.
Senator BROWNBACK. Have you looked at that or studied the de:

mographic profile of those who purchase shock rock or gangsta rap
recordsor is your industry

Ms. ROSEN. No. We cannot really
Senator BROWNBACK [continuing]. It seems to me the industry

would be interested in knowing.
Ms. ROSEN. Obviously, records are sold in hundreds of thousands

of outlets throughout the country. What I can tell you is that the
overwhelming majority of music in America is bought by people
over the age of 18. The two biggest records among young people
this past year were the Spice Girls and "Aqua."

Senator BROWNBACK. Which I am glad about. And as I stated at
the outset, and several of us did, I am delighted to see that we
have those sorts of albums. But I believe Marilyn Manson's "Anti-
Christ Superstar" album actually started out at No. 3 on the
charts?

Ms. ROSEN. I actually do not know what it is; it is not on the
charts now, not even in the top 200.

Senator BROWNBACK. And the Recording Industry does not know
the demographics of the purchasing of this sort of music, which you
yourself would contend has a great deal of hateful comments to-
ward women?

Ms. ROSEN. Well, again, young people do not have to go to music
to find messages against women in this society. They need not look
much farther than many corporations, or the floor of Congress, or
in many ethnic cultures.
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The fact is what corporate responsibility is to make sure they are
not trying to encourage young people to buy lyrics that they know
are most appropriate for adults, and they do that with the sticker.

Senator BROWNBACK. OK. But what I am trying to understand
is what set of standards the industry puts forward, and basically,
what I am getting from you is no definite standards at all. And you
refuse to look at the wordsI would be happy to read them off here
and have you react to them, of one of the songs that is in that
albumbut you are telling me that basically, you do not have any
standards at all that any major company looks at in selling a
record?

Ms. ROSEN. No, I did not say that. I said that the standard is
a level of artistic credibility and expression that has validity in to-
day's society. I know you do not agree with this, but when you look
at a painting, what makes one painting good and one painting bad?
It is a matter of taste. So you may assume that something is sim-
ply bad taste because you do not like it, but that does not mean
there is not a level of artistic creativity that went into the creation
of it. And record companies make those judgments every day.

Senator BROWNBACK. And this is a major company. Let me read
you the words, then, to "Irresponsible Hate Anthem," that is in an
album that is marked, but there is no blockage of it being sold to
children under the age of 17. And I would be very interested myself
to see the demographic purchasing of some of these.

These are just some of the lyricsand I am not going to read all
of them, because I do not think they are appropriate to say. "I am
so all-America, I would sell you suicide. I am totalitarian. I've got
-abortions in my eyes. I hate the hater. I rape the raper. I am the
animal who will not be himself." And then the "F" word"it. Hey,
victim, should I black your eyes again? Hey, victim"and then it
goes on from that point.

Now, this is put forward by a major company; it is marketed
across the country in large quantities, and I guess you are saying
that this has a musical sensibility to it that is fine to be able to
market and even for people under the age of 17 to get hold of?

Ms. ROSEN. I do not have to be in the position of defending
Marilyn Manson. I would just try to open your eyes a little more
to culture in America.

"I shot a man in Reno just to watch him die" is a line from John-
ny Cash's "Folsom Prison Blues." "Romeo and Juliet" was all about
youth suicide and tragic love. "King Lear," there is murder in the
family.

This is just, in the grand context of things, one more piece in
that broad diversity of information that is in America.

Senator BROWNBACK. Ms. Rosen, I do have to disagree with you
that there is a difference between "Romeo and Juliet" and Marilyn
Manson's "Irresponsible Hate Anthem."

If there were research that demonstrated that violent music
lyrics did exert a harmful effect on teens, how would the Recording
Industry respond to that in its marketing of these songs?

Ms. ROSEN. The marketing of stickered products actually is a
good question, because these songs are not played on the radio.
Videos are not played on MTV, or if they are, they certainly do not
depict any images of that explicit nature. MTV, Black Entertain-
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ment Television, VH-1, the primary video outlets in this country
have very strict standards of what goes on the air. Radio stations
put this on the air. To get this, you have to go and affirmatively
buy it. There is no marketing of this music that is instantly acces-
sible to young people that the record companies promote.

Senator BROWNBACK. And you do not know how many albums of
this one particularly, the Marilyn Manson album, sold at its peak
point?

Ms. ROSEN. I do not know that.
Senator BROWNBACK. I am sure you would be interested in that,

wouldn't you, I mean, given some of the words I have read you
today and that others

Ms. ROSEN. It has probably sold a few hundred thousand.
Senator BROWNBACK. But that does not draw any cause of con-

cern to you as a responsible citizen in this society, or representing
companies that are marketing this? I mean, you are not interested
in where this music is going or who is purchasing it?

Ms. ROSEN. Senator, again, the purchasers of this album in retail
stores are over the age of 17.

Senator BROWNBACK. It is not required.
Ms. ROSEN. Record retailers voluntarilyand we have many

statements, and you have been sent them, by record retailers from
around the countryimpose that restriction on sales purchases.
That sticker means young children cannot buy these records.

Senator BROWNBACK. I would like to see if that is actually the
way it works and happens. And I would presume the industry
would be very interested to see if that system actually works.

Ms. ROSEN. Well, actually, we tested it several times.
Senator BROWNBACK. And so you know where these records or

CDs are being sold now and who is purchasing them?
Ms. ROSEN. No. We have tested several retailers in buying

stickered products with young' children, and in every case, we have
been rejected.

Senator BROWNBACK. So you have tested it sporadically, but you
do not know basically the age range of people who are purchasing
these albums, and you are basically telling me today that you do
not want to know, either.

Ms. ROSEN. No, Senator. What I am telling you is that record re-
tailers restrict the purchase of stickered albums to people above
the age of 17. If this one is stickered, it falls under that rules.

Senator BROWNBACK. Senator Lieberman.
Senator LIEBERMAN. Thanks, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Rosen, I am disappointed by your testimony, but I am not

surprised. We are frustrated by what you have had to say, but the
truth is you are here representing an industry, and the people
whom we are really upset with are the people who run the record
companies.

I will tell you why I am disappointed, and you tell me if I am
hearing you wrong. I do not hear in your testimony any real ac-
knowledgment about how terrible this music is or any willingness
by the companies that are part of the association you represent
hete today to change their marketing policies. And you know, when
you make reference to, "For much of this century, whether ragtime.
or rhythm and blues, each generation has seen adults who compare
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it to the music of their youth and say this is different," believe
meand you know this stuffMarilyn Manson, Tupac Shakur,
Cannibal Corpse, Snoop Doggy Doggis a long way from ragtime
and rhythm and blues. You mentioned Elvis at one point. When I
was growing up, the big question was whether Ed Sullivan was
going to let Elvis move his hips a little bit on television; and now
we are talking about murder of cops, gang rape, pedophilia. It is
outlandish stuff, and I cannot view it, as Senator Brownback said,
in the same league with some of the artistic experiences that you
have described.

I want to mention the First Amendment. The First Amendment
has never been absolute in our country, as much as we prize it in
the center of our freedom. Today, there are forms of pornography
people have been arrested for selling pornography. That is illegal,
and it has been sustained as constitutional speech is limited by our
laws of libel and slander. And then there is the classic, you cannot
yell "Fire!" in a crowded theater when there is no fire, because of
the harm that would result to the people who are there.

So I hesitate to say what I am about to say, because I am not
for censoring this stuff; I am really calling on all of you for more
responsibilitybut to me, this music is the equivalent of yelling
"Fire!" in a crowded theater where there is now fire. And that is
why I hope we are continuing a dialogue, and I hope that the peo-
ple you represent will hear it.

These are great companies. The five big producers of this stuff
are enormous companies. Their leaders tend to be first citizens of
their communities, both here and abroad, as a lot of them are for-
eign owned. But you know, too much of this continues.

It is my informationand you correct me if I am wrong, or
maybe we should both check our informationthat Seagrams still
owns 50 percent of Interscope and is still therefore responsible for
some of the stuff that Interscope is producing and some of the Sea-
grams-owned labelsit is a complicated businessMCA is still dis-
tributing some of that stuff and still making money on it.

When you hearand this is the tragedy we heard about today,
and we understand that all of us and our children are imperfect,
and we are buffeted by events around uswhen you hear the testi-
mony of Mr. Kuntz, doesn't it make you want to go back to the
folks at the recording company that sell his stuff and ask, isn't it
time that we draw the line on Marilyn Manson?

Ms. ROSEN. As I said before, losing a child has an unimaginable
grief for a person, but the fact is that most experts, virtually every
expert that we have seenin fact, even Dr. Palumbo today said
that there is no causal connection. I do not want to further exploit
the situation about the signs that should be looked at when a child
is suicidal, but I encourage you to pay more attention to that.

And you raise some important sociological issues about music
and its role in society, generally, and I think that this Subcommit-
tee and both of you Senators have lost something today by not hav-
ing the opportunity to listen to people who are actually experts in
studying this music. Dr. Michael Eric Dyson is actually sitting be-
hind me. He has spent his entire career, now at Columbia Univer-

. sity, studying this music and has much to say about the impact of
the connection between young people and society.
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This music for young people is a reflection of what is going on.
These messages out of this music are not the first place they are
hearing them. I mean, companies frankly are a convenient cor-
porate scapegoat. What we have decided is that our labeling and
review program is as good as we can make it, but the fact is that
young people around this country are watching this hearing, and
they are watching it with some sense of cynicism and despair that
the real problems that they are facing are not being addressed.
What about their college scholarships? What about gun control?
What kinds of jobs are available for them? Where are the fathers
and the

Senator LIEBERMAN. Oh, pleaseabsolutely. But one does not
justify the other. Good God, in so many other committee rooms and
on the Senate floor, people are fighting for gun control, fighting for
aid to bring families together and to bring fathers back to families.
And even if we were failing at that, which we are in some cases
and are not in others, that does not justify the record companies
putting out this awful stuff.

Here is what I am convinced ofand I have watched the change
as I have watched the ages of my four childrentelevision, movies,
music used to be entertaining and not threatening. And now, I
think that more and more parents in this country feel that the cul-
ture is their enemy. We are asking you, as Mr. Kuntz didhe
could have said it was all their fault, but he accepted some respon-
sibilitybut the companies that produce this stuff have respon-
sibility, too, because this stuff does not just reflectI hope to
GodI am absolutely confident it does not reflect the mainstream
of the kids of our countryit does not reflect what they are think-
ing, but it creates standards, fashions, inclinations.

And, look, I do not know where music was on the list of factors
that affect kids' behavior, but as Dr. Palumbo said, we all know
that music has the capacity to make us very happy, to make us
wild, to make us very sad. That is the nature of the art, and I
think you just have to acknowledge that music has consequences.

Ms. ROSEN. Senator, with all due respect, if music had that much
influence, for every song that has a drug message in it, there are
three that have anti-drug messages; for every violent act, there is
someone crying because their sister was murdered. For every song
that you can point out to me and say something horrible happened,
I will point out to you 10 more songs that talk about the joy of life
and how we all have to love each other.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Well, more power to them.
Ms. ROSEN. So that frankly, if music had that much influence,

this society would be in a lot better shape.
Senator LIEBERMAN. It is music, it is televisionyou turn on the

TV in the afternoon, and soap operas have become sex operas. Talk
shows encourage the participants who have disagreements to
scream at each other, push at each otherand millions of kids are
watching.

Senator Brownback asked you about sales of the Marilyn Manson
album. I do not have the numbers, but I had the impression that
it had, as you say in the business, "gone gold" or become gold,
which would mean that it would have sold more than half a million
copies, the "Anti-Christ Superstar."
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Do you know?
Ms. ROSEN. I am sorry, I just do not know.
Senator LIEBERMAN. Well, one number I do have before me is

that Tupac Shakur's "All Eyes on Me" did sell 5 million copies, and
the last time we looked at this was last year, when 15 of the al-
bums that Bill Bennettand DeLores Tucker is here-15 of the al-
bums that we targeted as the worstgangsta rap, shock rock
were on Billboard's Top 100, and four of those titles sold a total of
more than 7 million copies. So a lot of kids are gaining access to
them.

We did some random surveying, and we foundand it is not your
faultbut we found that a lot of retailers were not applying the
age-based regulation that you have suggestedand that is under-
standable, unfortunately.

I do want to give credit to Wal-Martand there are a few oth-
erswhich still refuses to stock CDs or records that have your "Pa-
rental Advisory" label on them. And I gather that some of the com-
panies in fact have altered the content of the albums to essentially
pass Wal-Mart's standards so they do not get the sticker on them.

Let me ask you about the sticker. Unfortunately, for better or
worse, I have been involved in this whole question of labeling and
disclosure to help kids, parents and consumers better understand
what is inside the package, whether it is television and the rating
system or the video games. Video games have adopted a very com-
prehensive and I think easy to understand labeling system, which
basically tells parents how much sex, violence, and vulgarity are in
the games. The TV rating system, we have argued over, and it is
getting better.

Your rating system, your label, is very, very general and vague.
In other words, it says, "Parental Advisory, Explicit Content." It
does not tell us what we should be worried about if our kids come
home with one of these CDsis it violence or vulgarity or sexual
abuse of women or whatever?

Would you considerand when I say "you," I mean the record in-
dustrygoing to a more explicit label that would better inform con-
sumers about what is in the product and what is on the CD?

Ms. ROSEN. Like what?
Senator LIEBERMAN. Like what the video game or TV peopleor

even the age-based movie system.
Ms. ROSEN. Well, it is a good question, and the answer is no, for

this reasonnot to be unhelpfulbecause we do independent sur-
veys with parents all the time who say that this sticker actually
is a very useful tool for them. The reason

Senator LIEBERMAN. Well, I am sure it is useful, but I am just
saying it can be more useful.

Ms. ROSEN [continuing]. Let me finishthe reason is this. John
Denver for years complained about the fact that radio stations and
people yelled at his song, "Rocky Mountain High," because they de-
cided it was a drug song, because that word "high" to some people
meant drugs and to other people meant the crispness of the moun-
tain air. Now, unlike motion pictures and unlike television and un-
like video games, where you have a connection of the actual what
it isyou can see it, you can see three breasts, two arms and a
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somethingmusic is just so subject to interpretation, we just do
not really see how you can get any more specific than this.

Frankly, we do not see people crying out for the need for it, be-
cause the other difference between music and these products is
that now, most lyrics are printed in these albums, as you can see;
people have made no attempt to hide these words. You can read
the lyrics before your child listens to the album, and if you do not
like it, you can send it back.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Can you read the lyrics before you buy the
album?

Ms. ROSEN. Some stores let you open it right there
Senator LIEBERMAN. But generally not.
Ms. ROSEN [continuing]. But I am not in charge of retails. I will

tell you this, that every retailer we have spoke to who subscribes
to the National Association of Recording Merchandisers Association
says that they take back records if parents do not like them. If it
is too violent, if it is too offensive, if they thought it should have
had a sticker and it did not, they take it back.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Well, I want to ask you to, if you would
we are crying out, and I can tell you that a lot of parents that I
am talking to in Connecticut and elsewhere around the country are
crying outif you would take that back to your board and ask
them to consider it. Tell usyou can distinguishI mean, art is
art, but good God, on these record albums, the stuff we read from
today, and a lot of stuff that we have not had the guts to read from
because it is so violent and vulgaryou can distinguish between vi-
olence and vulgarity, abuse of women, subjects like pedophilia that
are in some of the albums.

I ask you to do that, and I ask you to go back one more time
and Senator Brownback and I are going to keep this up, not for leg-
islation, but just to continue to focus on what is on these albums
and ask your companies, which are great companies, making a lot
of money, and the distinguished people at the top of those compa-
nies to ask themselves to forsake a little of that money in the pub-
lic interest and in the interest of their country and the kids of the
country.

I repeat what I said at the beginning. You have a job to do, and
I understand that. But I am disappointed because in your testi-
mony today, I have not seen or heard a movement an inch away
from "We are doing as much as we can do. We are not responsible.
We are not going to give you better labels. This is all art."

Ms. ROSEN. I am sorry if I have disappointed you, Senator. I
think it is also important to point out that unlike most other enter-
tainment products, music is not a product of a corporation. Music
is an artist's vision. And what this Subcommittee could hear from
and should haveand you know, Senator, I have encouraged you
to for many yearsto meet with artists and find out what it is they
are talking about, understand what their motivations are, talk
more to young people who listen to this.

This is not about the corporate relationship between you and me;
this is about whether or not music is really having the kind of im-
pact on young people that you suggest, or whether it really is art-
ists' expression of what is going on in their lives.
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Senator BROWNBACK. I hope we can have some future hearings
and have some of those artists. We were limited on time for this
hearing today; we are getting toward the end of the session, so we
were not able to be as broad as we could.

I also want to say that, as you have noted, and I agree, that
much of today's popular music is very good. You are catching the
grief for a certain segment, but we do hope that you will look care-
fully at those items, because I think there are things that can be
done that could be helpful to all.

Thank you for being here. I appreciate very much your testi-
mony, and the good things that many of your companies are doing,
but I hope you will take a look at some of the rest of the items.

Senator BROWNBACK. Our final panel will be Dr. C. DeLores
Tucker. Dr. Tucker is Chair of the National Political Congress of
Black Women. She has been actively involved in protesting the
lyrics of violent songs out of concern for their effects on the inner-
city community.

We also welcome Professor Donald Roberts. Dr. Roberts is the
Thomas Moore Stork Professor of Communications at Stanford Uni-
versity. His new book entitled, "It's Not Just Rock n' Roll," is con-
sidered to be one of the definitive works on the impact of music on
youth behavior, and it is due to be released later this month.

We appreciate very much our panelists being here. I believe we
have a vote scheduled at 2:30. Not to make our witnesses shorten
their statements, but we can include your written statements in
the record in their entirety, and if you can summarize, we would
appreciate that, so we will have time to both hear your testimony
and be able to ask some questions.

Dr. Tucker, thank you very much for joining us. You have been
involved in this for some time. We look forward to your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF C. DELORES TUCKER,1 CHAIR, THE NATIONAL
POLITICAL CONGRESS OF BLACK WOMEN, INC., SILVER
SPRING, MARYLAND, ACCOMPANIED BY CHAD SISK, PHILA-
DELPHIA, PENNSYLVANIA
Ms. TUCKER. Thank you, Senator Brownback, and thank you,

Senator Lieberman, for having this hearing today.
I would like to share, if I could, some of my time with a young

man, 14 years of age, Chad Sisk.
Senator BROWNBACK. Please, come on up and have a seat.
Ms. TUCKER. Just before I came over here today, I heard on TV

this statement: "Kids are like sponges and absorb messages like
their TV snacks. Children between 2 and 5 watch more TV than
any other groups, and more violence is shown during kids' shows
than on prime TV." A passion that drives and motivates me is to
stop these messages from being absorbed like sponges by our chil-
dren.

The question was raised about who owns and distributes the
music of Marilyn Manson. I was to testify yesterday at the Sea-
grams stockholders' meeting in Canada. Because of illness and my
doctors preventing my traveling to Canada, my husband testified
for me, and he addressed Mr. Bronfman, Sr., and the entire 1,500

The prepared statement of Ms. Tucker appears in the Appendix on page 83.
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or more who attended the stockholders' meeting and challenged
them, as you are providing us now a chance to challenge the "Big
Six" that continue to spread these messages of disease, and not
only suicide, but death and carnage, to many of our childrenand
not only to our children, but to our culture and all the values we
hold so dearly in this Nation and in the world.

I speak as Chair of the National Political Congress of Black
Women, but more than that, for over 100 organizations, including
the World Council of Churches, the Congressional Black Caucus,
and many, many other organizations.

I am pleased that this arm of Congress has taken the time to ad-
dress the urgent problem of the social impact of music violence, a
subject in which we have been engaged for more than 5 years in
a relentless struggle to persuade the giant music industry to stop
the production and worldwide distribution of violent, pornographic,
misogynistic gangsta rap music.

Those malicious lyrics grossly malign black women, degrade the
unthinking young black artists who create it, pander pornography
to our innocent young children, and hold black people, especially
young black males, universally up to ridicule and contempt, and
corrupt its vast audience of listeners, white and black, throughout
the world.

I am filled with hope and anticipation because this congressional
body is holding a hearing. I trust and pray that your Subcommittee
will follow through with positive action to save our children from
the cultural scourges that are besieging them. I applaud the action
Congress took to protect children from the cultural filth on the
Internetbut there are so many children who have no Internet,
who have no home, who have no parents like most of us have, to
protect them.

We say that action must be taken to curb and control the pro-
liferation of this vile, demeaning and misogynistic music. We are
not talking about censorship. Instead, we are talking about estab-
lishing guidelines for more responsive and responsible corporate
citizenship. A corporation must be granted authority by a govern-
mental body in order to exist. No corporation should be allowed to
exist if engaged in activities that contaminate and infect the minds
of children. We protect whales, we protect owls, we protect rivers.
There are already laws in existence that protect children from child
pornography and exploitation, but not from purchasing this music.

I beg of this body to clarify and strengthen the existing laws on
the books so there is no doubt as to their purpose and intent. I
have met with the Justice Department about doing just that. There
are relevent laws that already exist. Let us make them work for
our children.

We simply want some means or measures to provide an excep-
tion to freedom of speech, just as the classic yelling "Fire!" in a
crowded theater is prohibited. We want to bring a return of civ-
ilized discourse to our musical art. When I met with the Justice
Department, I took them proof that this music meets the Miller
testit is offensive and can be stopped.

For black women, the depressing existence of drugs, violence and
death in the black inner cities of this country is, alarming. We are
the grandmothers, the mothers, the sisters, the aunts, the cousins,
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the sweethearts, the wives, the family friends of the targeted black
malefathers gone, along with hope and jobs; streets filled with
drugs, violence and death. Those escaping this are headed for a
new addressprisonsjails that are bulging with young black men
and, now, an increasing number of young black women. Right here
in this city, for over 60 percent of young black males ages 16 to 24,
and in Baltimore, and all of our major urban cities, we have what
I call the "3P plague" operative. Sixty percent are either in prison,
on parole or on probation.

During the past 5 years since the corporate moguls of the music
industry started spending millions to promote and distribute music
that teaches kids that it is cool to kill, it is cool to use drugs, it
is cool to gang-rape girls and denigrate women in the most vulgar
and violent ways, jails are bulging, and teenage drug use has in-
creased four-fold.

Tupac Shakur told the young kids: "It is cool to smoke and use
drugs. I need a smoke right away. I need a smoke now. It is the
American way."

It was revealed on the "Geraldo" show yesterday that the num-
ber of 14- to 17-year-olds committing murder in this country has
more than doubled since 1985. This is when the first form of
gangsta rap was introduced. It was also revealed yesterday on his
show that the number of teens who committed murder hit a 10-
year high in 1993, and 1993 is when we started this crusade. That
is when Tupac Shakur and Snoop Doggy Dogg were the heroes of
our young people, telling them to "do it (sex) doggy-style," telling
them in one song "her body's beautiful. I'm thinking rape . . . slit
her throat and watch her shake." Telling them that it is better to
rape and kill and steal and take drugs than it is to go to school
"F" school, "F" homework, "F" the teachers, "F" your parents, kill
your parents.

Furthermore, 50 percent of all violent juvenile crime occurs be-
tween 2 and 8 p.m. on school days-50 percent. That is why we
need to look at latchkeying children to a better place than the
street and places where there is no parental care because one par-
ent in too many homes is working, and no one is at home.

Again, we say that we are not trying to tell the record industry
how to conduct their business. We only want them to transform it,
to stop it from the production of filth that demeans us as a race,
corrupts our children and spreads this noxious poison.

But listening to the recording representatives here today (RIAA),
as you quite acutely observed, Senator Lieberman, they seem to
have no care at all about the harm that they are doing. Yet, when
I wrote Mr. Bronfman, Sr., the chairman of Seagrams, expressing
my dismay about his having purchased 50 percent of Interscope
from Time Warner, he sent me a letter and said, "We have pur-
chased it with the understanding that we will not distribute any
music that is offensive to anyone." But then, shortly thereafter,
they put out "Makaveli," which not only offended me as a black
woman, teaching our children again to kill and to be called "nig-
gers," but also insulted my own faith and the faith of others, con-
demning it, one song saying, "Hail Mary, Hail Nigger." This is
wrong, and since we have brought this to his attention, nothing has
changed. In fact, they have had the greatest increase in their prof-
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its from Interscope because of the sale of this music that is destroy-
ing our children.

We want the industry to respect us like they do others. When
pop star Michael Jackson included some words in his album, "They
don't care about us," that our Jewish friends considered anti-se-
mitic, they protested. Michael Jackson said two words offensive to
the Jewish people"kike me" and "Jew me"and the Jewish lead-
ers went to Sony, and the president said, well, it must have slipped
through. But they protested, the CD was recalled, and Michael
Jackson was taken off MTV and VH-1. I wish our African-Amer-
ican community and all communities would protest whenever any
music is offensive to anyone; we should not have offensive music
like this in our society. We should respect everyone. We want the
industry to treat our complaints with the same promptness and re-
spect as they treated those of our Jewish friends.

I applaud the Jewish leaders for their swift action and have chal-
lenged our black leaders to do the same. Based on that episode, one
can only conclude that the "corporate gangstas" in the entertain-
ment suites, the true cause and propagators of this filth, not the
young "gangstas" in the streets who are exploited, are merely the
victims of the converging malevolent forces.

As I have said time and time again, the drug trade in the black
community is fueling much that is ravaging our young people in
abandoned communities that have already been savagely raged. I
have said from the beginning that this music is drug-driven, race-
driven, greed-driven, and violence-driven.

The wealthy mavens of the record industryfor example, Ted
Field, heir to the Marshall Field fortune and owner of Interscope
Records, is the only one that I have seen, at least as reported in
The Wall Street Journal, say, "I love this gangsta rap stuff," and
no matter who does not like it, they can "kiss his a-s-s." Well, I
have not heard any gangsta rapper saying that. He is the only one,
and he bankrolled Death Row. Our protests resulted in Time War-
ner getting rid of Interscope. Our protests also resulted in Thorn
EMI ceasing their negotiations to buy Interscope. And now I am
challenging Seagrams to stop producing gangstra/porno rap music
and join with all of us who want to save our children from hearing
shock rockers Marilyn Manson, 9-Inch Nails, and others who are
carrying these nasty, satonic, nihilistic messages to our children.

I want to say this in closing. The effects of this music on children
are evident from a quote in a letter from a prisoner who wrote me
when I first started this crusade and said: "I am in prison right
now here in Washington, D.C. I started listening to rap 3 years
ago. I am in prison now for 25 years because I started listening to
this music. They made it sound so good and look so real that I
would drink and smoke drugs, just like on the video, and I would
listen to the music and put myself in the place it speaks of. My
'hood girls, whom God gave to please me and multiply the Earth
with respect, became 'hos and bitches. What is so bad is that they
accepted it. You know why? Because they put themselves in the
video too, and the guns, the money, the cars, the drugs and men
became reality. And because good children are destroying them-
selves, because of lack of knowledge, we begin to think that this
is the only way we could be somebody. I mean, everybody wants
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to be somebody, and look where I am. But please continue to press
the issue. May God be with you in his name. Amen. Love always,
and God love you for what you are trying to do."

And then, on the other side of the ocean, many of you might have
read about two well-bred little girls in France who listened to Kurt
Cobain just like the son of the gentleman who was here today lis-
tened to Marilyn Manson. These 12- and 13-year old girls told their
14-year-old friend that they were going to kill themselves. He did
not believe it, so he left them. Later on, he said, Let me go and
check on them, and they had killed themselves listening to Kurt
Cobainin France.

So this is not just in our ghetto areas. This is universal.
Finally, I want to show you just what this Marilyn Manson is all

about. In this poster, he is with something I have never seen be-
fore, with two tubes extending from his genitals going into the
mouths of two young people kneeling at his side. This is from
"Monitor," magazine, which rates the music from Hollywood of the
"Big Six" distributors. An editorial by the Publisher, Charles
Gilreath, analysis of Mr. Marilyn Manson (who derived his name
from Marilyn Monroe and Charles Manson, the serial killer) said
the following: "Manson enjoys pandering to youth on the verge of
not knowing what their sexuality is." His fascination with kids is
echoed by Manson himself, who has stated in interviews that he
has a symbiotic relationship with 14-year-old boys, who make up
the bulk of his audience. Although some dispute his claims, saying
that young girls are also voicing their approval, one thing is cer-
tainManson music, which is overtly laced with juvenile lure,
catchwords such as "cotton candy" and "sweets," is definitely not
being packaged for mature audiences. He just finished opening for
9-Inch Nails and is currently touring with Ozzie Osborne. Manson
has perfected his on-stage antics, which include performing oral sex
on a male guest, or strapping on a dildo"d-i-l-d-o; and mimicking
masturbation while singing a tune penned by convicted killer
Charles Manson. It is further stated in the magazine: "Raise your
kids better, or I will raise them for you. I want to raise kids in
truth and tell them that everything is a liethere is no truth."

Senator BROWNBACK. Ms. Tucker, if I could, since this has short-
ened the hour, and we have set witnesses hereProfessor Roberts
came a long way to testifyif we could, we will try to get to Chad,
but I would like to go if possible to Professor Roberts at this time,
because we do have a vote coming up.

Ms. TUCKER. I am sorry I took so much time.
Senator BROWNBACK. Professor Roberts, you have a book coming

out soon on this topic. We would love to hear your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF DONALD F. ROBERTS, THOMAS MOORE STORK
PROFESSOR OF COMMUNICATIONS, STANFORD UNIVERSITY
Mr. ROBERTS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am here, I think, because I have spent the last 30 years of my

life studying children and mediamedia content of all kinds. A col-
league of mine, Dr. Peter Christianson, from Lewis and Clark Col-
lege in Portland, and I have a book coming out next week called,
"It's Not Only Rock n' Roll: Popular Music in the Lives of Adoles-
cents." The core thesis of this particular book is that it is impos-
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sible to understand adolescents in the United States today if you
do not understand their relationship with popular music. It is at
the heart of adolescent culture.

I have submitted a written statement, and I will let that stand.
I am going to skip over a few comments I had to say about the con-
tent. We have heard a great deal about the content today.

I just want to stress that we are talking about two genres out
ofwell, Billboard now charts 20and that kids are spread out
across these genres. By the time they reach adolescence, they gen-
erally focus on one or two, and that is where they listen. So there
is a large audience for rap and there is a large audience for heavy
metal, but it is by no means the largest audience; kids listen across
all of the different genres of music.

Most kids hear some of it, but a lot of kids hear just some of it
and do not pay a lot of attention. So, who is the audience? Well,
in a sense, there are two different audiencesheavy metal and rap.
They are both very much male-oriented music, but there, the
similarities go away.

For heavy metal, the predominance of fans are largely young,
white males. By "young," I am talking about early to mid-adoles-
cence and then on up through adolescence. We can find examples
of girls and African-Americans and Hispanics listening, but they
really form a minority of that particular audience.

For the most part, the bulk of the audience for heavy metal is
probably what we would call fairly normal, pretty good kids, and
there is not much problem with them. However, it appears that
this particular subgenre of music has a particular attraction for
kids who have problemstroubled kids. They are alienated from
school, they are alienated from their parents, they have expressed
relatively low satisfaction with family relations. They are kids who
tend to be risk-takers or sensation-seekers. Heavy metal fans com-
pared to fans of other kinds of music tend to engage in more reck-
less behaviors, like marijuana use, cocaine use, drunk driving, cas-
ual sex. If we look at their beliefs and attitudes, it turns out that,
relative to the fans of other kinds of music, heavy metal fans ex-
press lower levels of trust in others; they hold libertarian beliefs,
which is sort of "anything goes"; they tend to be more Machia-
vellian, that is, they are engaged in social behaviors that are ma-
nipulative or cynical; and they have fewer religious beliefs.

The real heavy metal fan generally expresses more permissive
sexual attitudes, manifests a lower level of respect for women,
gives lower estimates of the frequency of date rape and higher esti-
mates of the general rate of sexual activity in the general popu-
lation.

As I said, troubled youth are particularly drawn to this type of
music. I do not mean to imply a causal connection here. Indeed, I
think most of the kids who manifest these attitudes and behaviors
probably had them before they were even old enough to listen to
heavy metal, but once there, they are attracted, and they become
the real fans. They are fans in the true sense of the world. They
are "fanatical." They are highly committed to the music, very in-
volved in it. When you interview them, they identify with the per-
formers. When you ask them who their role models are, they are
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more likely than fans of any other group of music to label a heavy
metal performer.

Knowing that an adolescent is a heavy metal fan does not mean,
generally, that he has these characteristics; but knowing that an
adolescent is somewhat troubled, is alienated, is at risk, makes it
a very good bet that that youngster will in fact be a heavy metal
fan.

The problem here is that these are the kids who may be most
susceptible to being influenced by the messages in the music. They
are at risk in the first place, and they are willing to say right up
front, "Those are my role models." So our worry is that they are
particularly susceptible.

Now, the rap audience is a little bit different, not surprisingly.
Rap is the dominant favorite among African-American males. In
the studies I have seen, as many as 75 to 80 percent of adolescent
African-American males list this as their favorite.

However, it is not the dominant favorite, but it is a big favorite
among young white malesironically, young white suburban
males. The 14- and 15-year-old white males from Edina is very
likely to be a real fan of rap.

Girls of both races like the music, but they do not like the lyrics,
they do not like the messages. They like rap because it is vibrant,
because it is very danceable; that is what appeals to them most.

The kinds of alienated attitudinal things that I just described for
heavy metal do not seem to hold up for the fans of rap, but in par-
ticular, if you assume that most of the African-American males are
there, listening to rap, you would not expect to find these associa-
tions because all of the kids are into rap.

African-American youth, when you interview them, love the
music for the sound, but they also love the messages, and the more
of a fan they are, the more into the messages they are. The white
youth love it for the sound; they do not pay a great deal of atten-
tion to the messages. However, once they are there listening, it pro-
vides them with something that they do not otherwise have access
to. For a lot of white suburban youth, rap provides a window to a
culture that they do not have a lot of contact with. They are in a
sense engaging in something that we have called "cultural tour-
ism." They are getting a sense of "this is what a black neighbor-
hoodthis is what a black male is like," from that music. And I
think one of the things that we have to be very concerned about
when we are talking about 14- or 15-year-old white kids who live
in areas of this country that do not have a lot of contact is that
if that is the only picture they are getting of the black culture, they
are getting quite a distorted picture.

Let me turn to effects, which is what we are really interested in
here. I want to note that social scientists recognize that the pri-
mary concern is behavior, but when we are talking about the ef-
fects of such things as violence and sexuality, it is very difficult to
study behavior. We cannot expose kids to the music and then go
and see how many fights they start, how many women they attack.

So that what a lot of these studies do is rely on attitudinal meas-
ures and perception measures"What do you believe," and so on.

What I am going to describe to you are experiments. Identical
groups of kids are exposed either to the music we consider to be
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problematic, music that does not carry these messages,.( or to no
music, and then you compare responses after they have gone
through this exposure.

When you do this in the studies that have been conducted, you
discover that exposure to the music with this kind of message does
make a difference in how they perceive social interaction, social re-
lationships, and in their attitudes.

One other qualifier. The effects that are found in the literature
are strongest when the kids are exposed to music videos as opposed
to just the straight lyrics. The picture brings with it a good deal
more information. One of the interesting things about this, how-
ever, is that once an adolescent has seen the music video, when he
subsequently hears the music, he replays the music video in his
head. Those pictures are with one from then on. We tried to run
an experiment 2 years ago where we compared kids who saw the
video and kids who just heard the lyrics, and we could not run the
experiment because all the kids who just heard the lyrics told us,
"Well, I could not understand the words at first, so I just remem-
bered the video." So you cannot even do those comparisons any-
more.

So a lot of what I am talking about is response to videos. Specifi-
cally, videos laced with many violent images have been dem-
onstrated in experiments to make adolescent viewers more antago-
nistic in their orientation toward women, more likely to condone vi-
olence in themselves and in others. That is to say, after viewing,
they were likely to say, "I would engage in this kind of behavior,
that kind of behavior, I would devalue women a bit more."

Antisocial videos have been shown to increase the acceptance of
subsequently observed antisocial behavior. If one watchs a video
that is pretty violent, one is more accepting of violence when it is
seen later.

Highly gendered stereotype videos increase the acceptance of
gender stereotyped behavior subsequent to exposure.

Sexually charged videos have been shown to lead viewersand
in all of these experiments I am talking about for the most part
males, although a couple have been run with females, from about
the age of 12 or 13 through college; I am talking about late adoles-
cencesexually charged videos lead viewers to perceive subse-
quently observed ambiguous behavior as more sexual. They also
lead viewers to be more accepting of premarital sex and otherwise
sexually permissive.

At least one case study, not an experiment, reported in the medi-
cal literature very recentlyI just came across it a week agore-
ported that in a situation where teenagers and young adults were
locked up in a treatment facility, juvenile delinquents and kids
with other problems, they were having a great deal of difficulty
with violence and kids attacking each other and attacking their
caretakers. They removed access to any music videosMTV, VH-
1 and so forthand the reports indicated that over a period of 3
or 4 weeks the violence in this treatment facility went down.

A couple of conclusions, and then I will wind up. Findings and
research on all kinds of media content leave little doubt that chil-
dren, adolescents and adults learn a great deal from what they
hear and see in the media, and it does not matter which medium
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we are talking about. Children, adolescents and adults do not make
distinctions. A screen is a screen is a screen, whether it is a tele-
vision screen, a video, a rental video, a motion picture or a com-
puter screen. It certainly is no different for adolescents and the
music media. Indeed, in our book, we contend that music media are
probably most important to adolescents.

Popular music is largely for, of, and by adolescents. It focuses on
many of the issues that are central to their concern, many of which
are taboo topicsfor example, sex and cross-sex relationships
that parents, schools and churches do not do a very good job of
handling. The media in general and music media in particular fill
the void.

Today, studies have shown that adolescents obtain most of their
information, for example, about sex and sexuality from peers and
from the mediafrom ignorance and more ignorance. And the
music media, because of their focus on topics like that, are very
adept at filling this need. They address these kinds of issues
interpersonal relations, how you treat a woman, sex and sexuality,
when to use violencethey address those issues frequently, they
are reviewed repeatedly, listened to repeatedly, and the con-
sequences of the portrayed behaviors are typically positive and cer-
tainly never negative. Sex is usually safe, rudeness is cool, threats
toward police or other authorities are rarely punished, violence is
rarely punished, and indeed, tatoos are never for life.

Perhaps most important, heavy metal and rap both attract kids
to their audiences who may be particularly susceptible to influ-
encetroubled, alienated white males in the case of heavy metal;
angry, inner city African-American males in the case of rap.

Given the nature of the content of so much of the music from
these two genres in particular, some remarks made by Professor
Albert Bandura, who originated what is known as "observational
learning theory"a theory that is probably most potent for explain-
ing how children learn from the mediaabout the likelihood that
youngsters will learn from almost all the media to which they are
exposed is particularly chilling. A couple of years ago, he wrote:
"After the capacity for observational learning has fully developed,
one cannot keep people from learning what they have seen." The
literature that we review in our book indicates that you cannot
keep them, particularly adolescents, from learning what they have
seen or what they have heard.

Thank you.
Senator BROWNBACK. That was excellent testimony from both

witnesses. I think that what we need to do is go to questions if we
can at this point and some discussion back and forth.

Dr. Roberts, you point to two sections of music that are particu-
larly troublesome out of 20, and that you have really targeted and
studied those, and then you said there is a particular group of indi-
viduals in those two sections that listen to that type of music that
are most susceptible to the message, and I gather from what you
are saying, acting out on that message, or at least having an attitu-
dinal change by this message.

What percentage of young people are we talking about? Is there
any quantifiable-
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Mr. ROBERTS. Not that I know of. I could not hazard a guess. But
you raise a very interesting issue, and the issue is: At what per-
centage do we get concerned? When I teach a course on this, and
people say, well, it is just a few kids, I ask my class if they would,
for example, change the First Amendment if I could provewhich
I cannotbut if I could prove that something in the media caused
one killing. And generally, nobody in the class will ever want to
change the First Amendment on that basis.

And then, I say, now, if I could prove that each year, something
in the media caused 100,000 murders, if I could honestly prove
thatand I cannot, but if I couldwould you change the First
Amendment? And I have discovered that most students in my
classes, at 100,000 murders a year, would say yes.

Now we have a couple of boundaries, and the issue becomes
where do you start to get concerned. I think that probably, we are
talking about a relatively small proportion of kids who are really
going to act out, but a relatively small proportion of people commit
murders in this country, and yet murder is a concern. A relatively
small proportion of kids in this country, or adults, or anyone else,
commit suicide, and yet we are concerned about it. So the fact that
we might be talking about a couple of percentand it may be high-
er, and it may be lower; I simply do not knowis begging the ques-
tion; it is enough kids to be concerned about.

Senator BROWNBACK. I think you point this out well in studies.
Are there going to be other studies that you know of in progress,
looking at the impact of music and music violence on culture?

Mr. ROBERTS. Well, there are always studies ongoing, but never
enough. I do not want to wag my finger, but a few years ago, social
science funding dried up, and a lot of these kinds of studies dried
up. And until somebody decides that it is worth running these
studies on a systematic basis, rather than have professors get four
or five students to volunteer, you are going to get the occasional
study. No one has been willing to put up the kind of funding that
I think is needed to address these questions, regardless of what the
answers are.

Senator BROWNBACK. Senator Lieberman, I think there is a vote
coming up. We might want to proceed and wrap this up, so let me
turn to you for questions.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thanks, Mr. Chairman.
First, Dr. Tucker, you have been a real national leader in this.

It has been my honor to have worked with you and Dr. Bill Ben-
nett along the way, and I thank you again for your predictably riv-
eting, honest, and for me inspiring, testimony, and I only wish the
folks from the record industry would hear and do something about
it. But God bless you, and keep on going forward until we get the
change we want.

I do want to say, Dr. Roberts, that I think your work is very im-
portantand maybe I say that because I find it validatingbut it
is validating of our concerns, the layperson-parental concerns that
I bring to the table.

First, it does strike me, although you do not have any reason to
know, that we are talking about significant numbers here. The one
Tupac Shakur record sold 5 million copies; 4 of the 15 that Drs.

43



40

Tucker and Bennett and I targeted about a year ago sold a cumu-
lative 7 million. So there are a lot of kids here.

The other thing you have said here is that this music is mostly
bought and listened to by early to mid adolescents, that the age re-
striction that Ms. Rosen testified to is not a reality in the stores.

I am fascinated by the notion that it is childrenand these are
children, because they are under 18who are susceptible, who are
drawn to this music. It reminded me of a line from the Talmud
that we should not put stumbling blocks in the path of the blind.
It is common decency. Why would you put a stumbling block in
front of someone who cannot see that they could fall over? To some
extent what you are telling us is that we have kids out there who
have vulnerabilities, and this music plays to and exacerbates their
weaknesses and their vulnerabilities, and that makes it all the
more urgent.

So I just want to thank you for what you have done. I do not
know if you have any response to what I have said. I hope your
book is a bestseller, and I hope it shakes people up.

I do want to say one thingand we have worked on this together
as a result of some of what we heard in earlier hearingswe have
actually put into this year's Labor, Health and Human Services ap-
propriations bill, if it ever breaks out of the gridlock it is in now,
a directive, I believe it is to the National Institute of Child Devel-
opment, to increase funding of academic studies, social science
studies, of the impact of the media and messages in the media on
behavior in our country. Hopefullyyes, ma'am?

Senator BROWNBACK. Dr. Tucker.
Ms. TUCKER. Senator, before you close, could I bring this young

man forward?
Senator LIEBERMAN. Yes. Let us hear from Chad.
Ms. TUCKER. He can answer some of the questions you have

raised. He has some tapes he has bought.
Senator LIEBERMAN. Good.
Senator BROWNBACK. We really need to be short on this. I know

Chad has come some distance. Actually, if I could, Ms. Tucker,
there are others in the audience who would like to testify, too, and
I really think we need to conclude.

Ms. TUCKER. One point is that the parental advisory sticker did
not stop him from, at the age 12, purchasing these records.

Senator BROWNBACK. That is a pertinent issue.
Ms. TUCKER. And Marilyn Manson was in his neighborhood this

summer, and the young kids were lined upblack males, in
skirtsfor a Marilyn Manson concert. So I think that it is relevant
to hear from a child.

Senator BROWNBACK. Would the witness identify himself?
Mr. SISK. My name is Chad Anthony Sisk, and I am from Phila-

delphia, Pennsylvania.
Senator BROWNBACK. Have you had trouble purchasing these

CDs with the label on them?
Mr. SISK. Not at all. /
Senator BROWNBACK. From major retail storeswhere have you

purchased them?
Mr. SISK. Sam Goody, Tower Records, and The Wall.
Senator BROWNBACK. Were you ever questioned about your age?
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Mr. SISK. Never.
Senator BROWNBACK. Just if you had the money, you could pur-

chase it. And these were albums with the actual label on them?
Mr. SISK. Yes.
Senator BROWNBACK. Did you see any warnings at the store that

you were not to purchase these?
Mr. SISK. Not at all.
Senator BROWNBACK. Do you have friends who have had any dif-

ficulty purchasing these CDs?
Mr. SISK. Some have.
Senator BROWNBACK. Is that because some stores do actually

look into and check on the age of the purchaser?
Mr. SISK. Not that many, but there are some in Philadelphia.
Senator BROWNBACK. Is it known what stores you can go to to

purchase labeled records if you are under age?
Mr. SISK. Yes.
Senator BROWNBACK. How is that known?
Mr. SISK. Well, the stores where we can buy parental guidance

CDs are, like, in The Gallery or something like that, maybe around
the neighborhood. So kids just pass it on to each other where they
can buy it from. That is basically it.

Senator LIEBERMAN. So, word-of-mouth among kids.
Mr. SISK. Yes.
Senator BROWNBACK. And it is just not a problem purchasing

these CDs?
Mr. SISK. No.
Senator BROWNBACK. OK. Chad, thank you for coming. Do you

have something else you would like to add to the Subcommittee
if you have a written statement, we can take that for the record.

Mr. SISK. Well, there was a Marilyn Manson concert at the Elec-
tric Factory in my neighborhood in Philadelphia, and there was a
bunch of kidswell, not kids, but they looked rather young, and
the males had on skirts, and they had devil signs and things like
that. The line was 3 blocks long, and they were all in my neighbor-
hood, and this was at nightand one time, it was in the morning,
too, but at night, it was for another concertand it just really dis-
turbed me to see them coming into my neighborhood with this.
Sometimes, they would do violent thingssometimes. But it was
just an embarrassment.

Senator BROWNBACK. Well, such as what sorts of violent things?
Mr. SISK. Well, some people might break a car window or some-

thing like thatnot really hurt anybody, but cause distractions to
the communityknocking on doors, screaming, and stuff like that,
waking people up at all hours of the night, things like that.

Senator BROWNBACK. I appreciate very much the directness of
the presenters and the people who have been present. I think this
is a significant issue, and we will hopefully be able to have future
hearings so that we can have other people present, because I think
it is a significant issue, and I am glad Senator Lieberman joined
us, that the presenters came forward. We are not asking for censor-
ship, but we hope to get some dialogue going across the country,
particularly amongst parents and their teenage children, and hope-
fully as well in some board rooms across this country, looking at
this music.
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Thank you all very much. We are adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 2:43 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

Prepared Statement of Raymond and Christine Kuntz, Parents of

Richard Kuntz, Burlington, North Dakota

Febuary 13th, 1997

United States Senator
Joseph Lieberman
Senate Hart Bldg. Suite 316
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Lieberman,

As part our families normal daily behavior on the morning of December 12th, 1996, my wife
'started our son's shower and went to wake him. But our son was not sleeping in his bed, he
was dead, he had killed himself. He has left us and is never coming back

Dear sir, my son was listening to Mary lin Manson's "Antichrist Superstar" on the stereo when
he died, (I personally removed the distinctive CD with the red lightning bolt across its face
from the player) with the rough draft of a 10th grade English class paper about this artist, that
his teacher had returned to him that day for final revisions, on the stand next to his body. The
lyrics (enclosed) of "The Reflecting God", on that CD, read as an unequivocally direct
inducement to take one's own life. Our son's friends tell us that in the end, that this was his
favorite song, that this was the cut that was always on whenever they came over.

We are all certainly free to make our own decisions regarding the value of content, but if you
were to ask me, I'd say that the lyrics of this song, contributed directly to my son's death.

Additionally, two more of my son's friends, who have been treated for attempted suicide since
his death, are/were caught up in Marylin Manson's nihilistic music and are still considered to
be at risk.

Sir, this music, because it glorifies inhumane intolerance and hate, and promotes suicide,
contradicts all of the community values that people of good will, regardless of faith, ideology,
economic or social position, share. Simply put, this music hurts us as a people. Our children
are quietly being destroyed (dying), by this man's music, by ones and twos in scattered
isolation throughout our nation today.

The artist's own words, in his lyrics and interviews (and his actions), indicate that this injury to
society is intentional. The predatory world that Brian Warner markets, through his stage
persona as Marylin Manson*, is one no normal (or few in the normal distribution curve of
humanity) person would wish to live in.

*Note: Warner's band members usually adopt androgynous, two part stage names, the 1st part
derived from a female celebrity, and the 2nd from a convicted male mass murder. And Brian
got lucky, as the lead, he got the pick of the litter, "Marylin" as in Marylin Monroe, the female
celebrity who committed suicide and "Manson" as in Charles Manson, mass murderer.
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By their nature, corporations do not have consciences and it is understandable that MCA
would wish to defend a product that entered the Billboard 200 chart at No. 3. But even
though they are soulless, corporations do have social obligations and responsibilities and
MCA in the name of profit, wrapped in the first amendment, is, by producing and distributing
this kind of "art", creating the end, resulting from yelling Fire in a theater.

I understand that the lyrics to individual songs and the content of interviews made by artists
with obscure magazines and newsletters are below a CEO's event horizon. But somewhere
down the hierarchy line, someone who is aware of artistic content and stated intent, is making
corporate economic decisions driven by greed. Decision making that kills.

Shaming major corporations into more responsible behavior is nice, but forcing a corporation
to divest itself of a socially unacceptable, still functional subset, possibly at a profit, does
nothing to rectify the problem or wash clean the hands of those involved.

The proper, responsible way to deal with organizations like Interscope Records, Nothing
Records and the like would be to close them and write off the losses, with as much loud
selfcongratulatorly applause as one can possibly generate.

Because the problems today are several orders of magnitude worse than they've ever been, it
may also be time to reconvene the congressional hearings held in the 80's that resulted in the
voluntary RIAA "Parental Advisory" sticker program. It appears to be time to make this
program mandatory and give it some teeth, so that states have some kind of objective criteria
to use in regulating the exposure of minors to these dangerous materials.

My wife's name is Christine, my son's name was Richard, my name is Raymond.
Sir, if there is anything you can do, we will do what we can to help.

Thank You,

Raymond Kuntz and Christine Kuntz
for Richard Kuntz
Rt 1 Box 31
Burlington, ND 58722
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Copy of the rough draft of a 10th Grade English paper on "Marilyn Manson", written by

Richard Kuntz, found by his body on the morning on Decemberl2th, 1996.

Marilyn Manson is the epitome of both "drug fiend" and "shock

rocker " He is self described as a sato masochist and good role model. His

shows posses every detail in the order of shocking. His albums project an

image of hate toward the Christian community, and the drugs he uses publicly

are mind degrading.

Just a taste of Manson's outrageous antics can be described in one of

his shows in Washington DC, During the course of the show he "slashed

himself across his chest with a shard of glass from a broken bottle'(some), if

this wasn't enough he also 'exposed his genitalia" and also "sodomized

himself with a stick and then threw it into the gaping crowd"(some)

Accordingly you should start to see the "shock" factor of his shows,

New York City is yet another stop on this shock rockers tour,

"Parading onto the stage in front of a giant Ouija board" the hand already

shows its dark side(some), though out his set he "rips and tears at his ragged

clothes until (naked except for a leather jockstrap)" (some 2) "then he grabs'a

.y(c.ittle, breaks it over his head and invites the crowd to shower him in

spit"(some 3) As a result of this he's proved to us his "shocking" side and has

therefore gotten our attention, what he wants,

Manson believes in his music and is making a strong impression on

young people today. In an interview with Deirdne Pearson, Manson was

quoted as saying "the point of the album was to at least try to make a

difference, to promote individuality, for everyone to he responsible for

themselves, and for the people who just aren't tough enough to just lay down
' . . -:+;

and let the others cn.01.theni with the wheels progress."( Due to this
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response it would he difficult to not wonder what type:.'of values he possesses.

The album he was referring to "Antichrist Superstar,* is his latest and

"strongest musicall7y" (Pearson, Deirdre 2).

Manson's second album, Smells like children, is a tribute to two tracks,

"a hose" (part one and two) and "confiision" which were on the original cut

but were eventually taken off before the album was distributed. Manson

explains the reason for this in an interview with Rudolf "both tracks featured

collaborations done sometime last year with a guy named Tony Wiggins. It

involved illegal activities. The record company said they didn't want them on

the album, which caused Tony Wiggins, a volatile person to try and kill

somebody. Some talk these off (Randolf 3) With this in mind it is easy to

see why the albums release was so delayed.

Another point to consider when talking about Marilyn Manson is his

extravagant use of drugs. in an interview with 7.ern Tsarfin, Manson said he

"started smoking pot again", he had initially stayed away from "grass" for fear

of jeopardizing his singing career (1). He only smokes it in the form of a

"joint" he doesn't mess around with pipes or bongs" (7,ana Tsarfin 2) What

kind of Maniac would smoke dope?

Manson was also "really into ISD when the band was first starting,

about 5 or 6 years ago "(7.ena Tsarfin 3) Jokingly Manson said he "would

take acid and go to Disney World, everything seemed larger than life, it was

terrifying"(Zena Tsarfin 3). Clearly Marilyn Manson portrays the phrase drug

fiend, he believes "all drugs should be legal," (Zena Tsarfin 4).
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Through the tolerance of "evil" groups such as Marilyn Manson, many

children's minds are being degraded. Marilyn Manson shows that it is

possible for Christian society to produce someone who is against every thing

it stands for. Believing that what he is doing is good and promoting it through

music, he gains followers by epitomizing children's black thoughts of

rebellion.

Web browser "Bookmarks" that Richard apparently used in preparing his English class
paper on "Marilyn Manson".

http://papermag.com/magazine/mansonohtml

http://pw2.netcorn/ mhannonl/index.html

http://student-www.uchicago.edu/users/cdbrown/inter.html
http://www.utech.net/chico/prop.html

http://www.hallucinet.com/underscope/nov95/manson.html

http://www.hooked.net/toadophile/manson.html

http://www.netrail.net/ sonicenu/manson.html

http://www.lia.co.zq/users/marko/cool.html

http://www.hightimes.comht/mag/9606/manson.html
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MARIJUANA
MANSON &
THE MEDICINE SHOW

BY ZENA TSARFIN

Florida's reigning shock-rockers, Marilyn Manson, like
their potions white and their "grass" green and sticky.

With musical heroes like Dr. Hook and Dave Wyndorf, it
should come as no surprise that they've smoked

bonesthat is, the human kind.

I've just wrapped up a phone interview with Marilyn Manson, the lead
singer of the band that bears his adopted name. The phone rings again.
"It's Marilyn," the voice goes. "I forgot to tell you about the time we
smoked human bones." Hmmm. From just about anyone else this
might seem outrageous, but with Marilyn Manson it's just another way
to test the boundaries of society, which happens to be the band's
specialty.

Ever since the release of their debut album, Portrait of an American
Family (Nothing), in 1994, Marilyn Manson have gained a
well-deserved reputation for being parents' worst nightmare. From
such songs as "Cake and Sodomy" and "Lunchbox," depicting the
band's rebellion against mainstream society, to wild accounts of stage
antics that have occurred during their stints as both headliners and
openers for the likes of Nine Inch Nails, Marilyn Manson have
managed to become the reigning champions of shock-rock.

Last year, the band--Mansoit, guitarist Daisy Berkowitz, bassist
Twiggy Ramirez, keyboaidist Madonna Wayne Gacy and new
drummer Ginger Fish (the names were chosen to depict the duality of
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the band: part beauty, part revulsion)--followed up with the EP Smells
Like Children, which featured several remixes of "Dope Hat," samples
of everything from talk shows to porn films and blistering covers of
Patti Smith's "Rock & Roll Nigger" and Screamin' Jay Hawkins' "I Put
a Spell on You." They are currently working on a new album,
tentatively titled Antichrist Superstar, that's scheduled for a September
release.

Combining the influences and excesses of '70s glamsters such as Kiss,
David Bowie and the Stooges with their own brand of drug-soaked
satanic verses, the Florida-based band brought decadence back to
rock'n'roll at a time when image and charisma were giving way to
political correctness. This decadence includes their industrial-tinged
style, wardrobe of rubber and vinyl and openness about drug use.
Recently, Marilyn Manson himself dialed HIGH TIMES' number, not
once but twice....

HIGH TIMES: Rumor has it you started smoking pot again. Is
this true?

Marilyn Manson: Its funny, because I hadn't really smoked pot since
high school. When I started singing, I kind of stayed away from
smoking because I thought it would hinder my throat. We just finished
a tour that went about five or six months; we were doing a lot of coke
and crystal meth, stuff that pumps up the edge to my personality. I've
never been one to want to take off the edge, but I guess out of
boredom and wanting to try something new, I started smoking pot
again.

How long had it been?

The very first time I smoked marijuana was when I was about 16. This
was in Ohio, where I had a real cornfield childhood. I went over to
this kid's house to stay for the weekend and his brother pulled up in a
GTO. He got out of the car and he instantly started firing off a pistol
into the sky, which I knew meant that I was in for an interesting
weekend. He had this special party room that was real dark with lava
lamps and all these posters of Grim Reapers and skulls. He broke out a
bong and we started smoking marijuana, while listening to Ozzy
Osbourne. Then, he talked me into drinking the bongwater. I got sick
for like a week.

Do you smoke from bongs now?

I don't mess around with pipes or bongs. I prefer it in the form of a
joint. I only refer to it as "grass" or "reefer." If someone gives me pot,
I convert it over to grass or reefer. Our keyboard player, Madonna,
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smokes pot from the minute he wakes up 'til the minute he goes to
sleep. Both he and Daisy. I didn't want to be a part of their group
smoking "pot." So Twiggy and I kind of stick to ourselves. We bring
along our favorite concert t-shirts--Iron Maiden, Journey, Judas
Priest--and our suitcase with cheesy sirens and strobe lights. We hook
them up in our room on tour, turn 'em on, start playing acid rock and
smoke some grass.

Do you think "grass" should be legal?

All drugs should be legal. Then the people who want to kill themselves
will have the opportunity to--you know, a bit of Social Darwinism
weeds out the weak people. I like to do drugs just to know that I don't
have to. I do it as a test to myself, to challenge my personal strengths.

Have you ever taken psychedelics?

I used to be really into LSD. When we were first starting the band
about five or six years ago, my favorite thing was to take acid and go
to Disney World. Everything seemed bigger than life and terrifying. It
was like being a kid again.

Do you have revelations when you're high?

One time I had a vision of Dave Wyndorf from Monster Magnet
appearing in the shape of a fairy and he had wings made out of
marijuana leaves. He floated up and give me these little messages
about smoking grass. We were in Memphis and it was about five in the
morning. We'd been up all night with our sirens and strobe lights going
and were listening to Monster Magnet. We have just have this fetish
with Dave Wyndorf.

Why is that?

Actually, the first interview I ever read with Wyndorf was in HIGH
TIMES, when he said that he wanted to shoot up a donkey with
heroin on stage ("It's a Satanic Drug Thing...," Jul. '92 HT). That's
when I first began to love the word of Dave Wyndorf. In fact, if I'm
not mistaken, Dave Wyndorf invented marijuana.

How do you figure that?

He got in a spaceship and traveled back in time and invented
marijuana. It's just a theory I have.

Who else is important to you besides Dave Wyndorf?
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Dr. Hook--that's Ray Sawyer --who I believe probably invented
cocaine. We got this [1972] album Sloppy Seconds by Dr. Hook and
the Medicine Show. Just about every song mentions having sex with
teenage groupies and snorting drugs. So were very intrigued by this
Dr. Hook music. "Get My Rocks Off' has become our anthem: "Some
men need some killer weed/Some men need cocaine/Some men need
some cactus juice to purify their brains." These guys were very
decadent. Music like theirs probably would be very much frowned
upon today. It's more controversial than what we do.

You're from Florida, a state known for censorship. Have you run
into any problems there?

I've been arrested twice in Florida, both times for lewd and lascivious
behavior. Back then, I tested the boundaries more just to see what you
can really get away with. I think there's always going to be some sort
of censorship. Where would we be if we didn't have it? Would the
things I have to say be as valid?

[After a few more questions, the interview ends. Then a few minutes
later the phone rings. It's Marilyn.]

I forgot to tell you about the time we smoked human bones.

You what?

When Twiggy and I were living in New Orleans, we went out one
night gravedigging, because in New Orleans bones stick out of the
ground everywhere. You just kind of like pick 'em like strawberries.
So we had a big bag of bones that we carried with us on the road.
About five months ago in L.A., we were in a hotel room, and there
were all these people there we didn't know. We talked them into
chipping off pieces of the bones, putting it in a pipe and smoking it.
We smoked it too. It was terrible--it smelled like burnt hair, gave you
a really bad headache and made your eyes red. Oh yeah, and after that
we talked someone else into smoking a Tic Tac.

This material is copyrighted and may not be republished without permission of
HIGH TIMES magazine. C 1997 Trans-High Corporation. The information and
images you receive online from the HIGH TIMES web site are protected by the
copyright laws of the United States. The copyright laws prohibit any copying,
redistributing, retransmitting, or repurposing of any copyright-protected material.
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My boy my lovely boy

My boy my lovely boy
You are so much like me, your hands curve the same, your head, your nose, your
eyebrows, your shoulders, and the long beautiful eyelashes.

My boy .... my lovely boy
The black and blue eyes look like leftovers from a fight.
The smile that tums up at the corners, the smile.

My boy ... my lovely boy
With the long narrow feet.
The long narrow feet that made it so easy for you to ride the rails

My boy my lovely boy
You were always there to give a hug
And always willing to take a hug.

My boy my lovely boy
Always willing to give your mom a head rub.
Always needed your mom to give you a foot rub.

My boy my lovely boy
The scars on your knees because you played so hard
And even while healing you still had to play hard.

My boy my lovely boy
The way you move roller blading to town
The constant even flow, your swinging arms.

My boy my lovely boy
The way you playfully skated backwards
in a tight little circle at the clinic, so beautiful, so happy.

My boy my lovely boy
You were so trusting, you believed in me,
And 1 failed you.

My boy my lovely boy
I love you.
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Good afternoon Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee. Thank you for the

opportunity to testify today about the social impact of music violence. My name is Dr.

Frank Palumbo and I am a practicing pediatrician here in Washington D.C. I am

testifying on behalf of the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP), an organization of

53,000 primary care pediatricians, pediatric medical subspecialists and pediatric surgical

specialists dedicated to the health, safety and well-being of infants, children, adolescents

and young adults.

Pediatricians' concern about the impact of music lyrics and music videos on children and

youth compelled the AAP Committee on Communications to issue a policy statement on

the subject in December 1989, as well as one on media violence in 1995. Policy

statements are the official position of the Academy concerning health care issues, and

help guide pediatricians in their assessment and treatment of patients.

Pediatricians with a specialty in adolescent medicine are keenly aware of how crucial

music is to a teen's identity and how it helps them define important social and subcultural

boundaries. One study found that teens listened to music an average of 40 hours per

week.

During the past four decades, rock music lyrics have become increasingly explicit --

particularly with reference to drugs, sex violence and even of greater concern, sexual

violence. Heavy metal and rap lyrics have elicited the greatest concern, as they

compound the environment in which some adolescents increasingly are confronted with

pregnancy, drug use, acquired immunodeficiency syndrome and other sexually

transmitted diseases, injuries, homicide and suicide.

For example, Nine Inch Nails released "Big Man with a Gun." with the following lyrics:

I am a big man (yes I am) and I have a big gun; got me a big old dick and I like to have

fun; held against your forehead. I'll make you suck it, maybe I'll put a hole in your head:
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you know, just for the f--k of it...I'm every inch a man, and I'll show you somehow: me

and my f--king gun: nothing can stop me now; shoot shoot shoot shoot shoot...

Marilyn Manson has quite the way with a lyric: "Who said date rape isn't kind."

"The housewife I will beat" and "I slit my teenage wrist" are just a sample from two

songs.

To date, no studies have documented a cause-and-effect relationship between sexually

explicit or violent lyrics and adverse behavioral effects, i.e., I'll listen to a song about

killing someone and therefore I go out and kill. But we can all acknowledge the overall

effect music has on people, including adolescents and children. Otherwise, we wouldn't

listen to it. Music wakes us up in the morning, makes us want to dance. soothes us when

we're feeling sad and grates on some folks' nerves in the elevator. From infancy to

adulthood, it is an integral part of our lives. Mothers sing lullabies to babies, toddlers and

children play "ring around the rosie," and teenagers become absorbed in songs they

believe help better define them during this rocky transition into adulthood.

Make no mistake about it, music can summon a range of emotions, most of which are

wonderful. Yet there is some music that communicates potentially harmful health

messages, especially when it reaches a vulnerable audience.

If parents in the 50s didn't like Elvis' gyrating hips. those same people would be

astounded at how rapidly we've reached the "anything goes" mentality of the 90s. With

the advent of MTV and VH -1, not only do we have to listen to violent lyrics that for

example degrade women, but \ye also get to see it acted out in full color. A handful of

experimental studies indicate that music videos may have a significant behavioral impact

by desensitizing violence and by making teenagers more likely to approve of premarital

sex. According to a U.S. Department of Education report. a large percentage of young

women and girls have been "subjected to a pattern of overt sexual hostility accompanied

by actual or threatened physical contact and the repeated use of obscene or foul

language."
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An article in the May 1997 issue of the Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine

documented televised music videos with multiple episodes of violence or weapon

carrying. Rock's Guns-N-Roses and Beastie Boys each reached 36 violent episodes in

performing just one song.

A wide majority of adults surveyed in a 1997 report from Public Agenda, "Kids These

Days: What Americans Really Think about the Next Generation," decried sex and

violence in the media as threatening to the well-being of young people. The report,

however, couches this as a problem without a solution. "Given the intense complaints

about the media, it is somewhat surprising that only half of those surveyed (49%) think

pressuring the entertainment industry to produce movies and music with less violence and

sex will be a very effective way to help kids. Perhaps people doubt that the industry will

be responsive to public pressure. or wonder just how much influence they as individuals

can bring to bear," it states.

We believe something can and should be done. Poll after poll laments the belief that our

country, including its youth, is losing its moral center. Responsibility, respect and

discipline are thought to be a thing of the past. Crime and violence have escalated to the

point where it is a public health problem. Although there is no one solution, awareness

of, and sensitivity to. the potential impact of music lyrics and videos by consumers, the

media and the music industry is one important piece of the puzzle. It is in the children's

best interest to listen to lyrics or to watch videos that are not violent, sexist, drug-

oriented, or antisocial.

The Academy strongly opposes censorship. As a society, however, we have to

acknowledge the responsibility parents, the music industry and others have in helping to

foster the nation's children.
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Although the evidence is incomplete, based on our knowledge of child and adolescent

development, the AAP believes that parents should be aware of pediatricians' concerns

about the possible negative impact of music lyrics and videos. The Academy

recommends that:

Research should be developed concerning the impact music lyrics and videos
have on the behavior of adolescents and preadolescents.

The music video industry should be encouraged to produce videos and public
service messages with positive themes about relationships, racial harmony, drug
avoidance, nonviolence and conflict resolution, sexual abstinence, pregnancy,
prevention, and avoidance of sexually transmitted diseases.

Music video producers should be encouraged to exercise sensitivity and self-
restraint in what they depict, as should networks in what they choose to air.

The music industry should develop and apply a system of specific content-
labeling of music regarding violence, sex, drugs, or offensive lyrics. For those
concerned about the -forbidden fruit" syndrome, only one study has examined the
impact of parental advisory labels, and it found that teens were not more likely to be
attracted simply because of the labeling. We label the food we eat, and the movies we
watch -- why not label the music? If labeling is not done voluntarily by the music
industry, then regulation should be developed to make it mandatory.

Performers should be encouraged to serve as positive role models for children
and teenagers.

Pediatricians should join with educators and parents in local and national
coalitions to discuss the effects of music lyrics on children and adolescents. The
possible negative impact of sexually explicit, drug-oriented, or violent lyrics on
compact discs, tapes, music videos and the Internet should be brought to light in the
context of any possible behavioral effects.

Parents should take an active role in monitoring music that their children are
exposed to and which they can purchase, as well as the videos they watch.
Ultimately, it is the parent's responsibility to monitor what their children listen to and
view. Pediatricians should encourage parents to do so.

Pediatricians should counsel parents to become educated about the media. This
means watching television with their children and teenagers, discussing content
with them, and initiating the process of selective viewing at an early age. In order
to help this process, the Academy has launched Media Matters, a national media
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education campaign targeted to physicians, parents and youth. The primary goal of
the Media Matters campaign is to help parents and children understand and impact
upon the sometimes negative effects of images and messages in the media, including
music lyrics and videos.

Media education includes developing critical thinking and viewing skills, and offering
creative alternatives to media consumption. The Academy is particularly concerned
about mass media images and messages, and the resulting impact on the health of
vulnerable young people, in areas including violence, safety, sexuality, use of alcohol.
tobacco, and illicit drugs, nutrition, and self-concept and identity.

For example, if a music video shows violence against women to any degree, a viewer.
including young girls, could be led to believe such action is acceptable. If they are
educated about the media, the premise in the video would be questioned and
hopefully rejected.

Again, let me reiterate the point about a collective solution. Parents, pediatricians. the

music industry and others have critical roles in discussing and addressing the increasing

amount of violence in society, particularly when it conies to children and adolescents.

It is my sincere hope that this hearing will begin a dialogue with all interested parties.

Thank you for your time today, and I am willing to answer any questions you may have.
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STATEMENT
by

HILARY ROSEN
President and Chief Executive Officer

Recording Industry Association of America
before

United States Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs
Subcommittee on Oversight of Government Management, Restructuring, and the District

of Columbia
342 Dirksen SHOB
November 6, 1997

In 1956 the attention of America was largely directed at a singer whose gyrations that

year led Ed Sullivan to call him "unfit for a family audience."

In 1997, there are those who think Elvis Presley is still around.

On this the recording industry is neutral.

But we see a similarity in the attacks on Elvis and those on contemporary music that lead

us to this hearing today.

For much of this century, whether Ragtime or Rhythm and Blues or. Rap, each generation

has seen adults who compare it to the music of their youth and say, "This is different."

For good reason.

Popular music, after all, has often become the vehicle for young people to express the

ways they differ from their parents.

While we approve of any forum focusing on the serious and real problems faced by

today's young people, we passionately believe that most of the attacks on the lyrics of the 1990s

should be categorized with those of the alarmed parents of 1950s teenagers in love with Elvis.

1
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For that reason I'm particularly grateful to you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing us to speak

this morning.

We share your concern. We are alarmed by the pervasive presence of drugs and violence

in American culture and in the lives of young people.

. In an America where each day 3 children die from child abuse, 15 die from guns, and

1,340 teenagers give birth, who could be indifferent to such problems? Certainly, we are not.

We are involved in an industry important to young people. We are parents, too.

To read a letter like the one this Committee has from Mr. and Mrs. Kuntz is to be

reminded of how precious our children's lives are -- and how vulnerable.

This sensitivity animates our work to fight drugs, promote good citizenship and end

violence.

It is a concern shared by many of the artists being criticized here today and known only

by the characters they play onstage.

You see this in Hea D's involvement in "Operation Unity" promoting racial harmony in

America's cities...Ice Cube's non-profit Broiherhood usade to aid the homeless and

elderly....Queen Latifah's "Daddy's House" providing educational opportunities for

underprivileged children.

In fact, I just returned from Los Angeles, where RIAA, the Musician's Assistance

Program, the Partnership for a Drug Free America, and several recording artists launched a PSA

campaign to urge young people to stay away from drugs. These PSA's will get nationwide

exposure on MTV and other outlets and will continue throughout the year.

It was a small part of our effort.

,
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To us, success is not just measured in hit records. It is Joey, a learning disabled kid at the

Nordoff Robbins-Center for Music Therapy in New York; it's Eduardo Garcia, a 12 year old

learning to read at Rosie's Garage in La Habra-California, supported by Walt Disney Records; or

Malika Roberson, scholarship winner in the World of Ex ession program created by BMG

Entertainment.

Probably the most visible such effort -- at least in Washington is our Rock The Vote

campaign, which registered millions of young people in 1992 and 96. One should look at why so

many of those young people did not vote in the most recent election even after we registered

them but perhaps that is the subject for a whole other hearing.

The music community is making a positive difference in many ways that don't get much

attention.

This by no means implies that our artists are perfect -- or that all performers are singing

gospel.

There are songs I wouldn't want a ten year old to hear anymore than I would want them to

see scenes from Chain Saw Massacre or NYPD Blue,

And it is precisely because the recording industry realizes that many Americans are

genuinely concerned about the music their kids are listening to that we label our products.

We began in 1985.

We labelled records with a "parental advisory" sticker so parents could make intelligent

listening choices for their children. When some said it wasn't visible enough, we did more.

Today, record companies are vigilant in applying those stickers. Indeed, it is ironic that

every one of the albums being attacked here today, including Marilyn Manson and Snoop Doggy

3
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Dog, has been affixed with the "Parental Advisory" Label.

But that's not all. We support efforts to have retailers restrict sales of albums to

consumers under the age of 17. We believe that decision should be left to parents.

Give parents information? We agree.

Don't sell to minors? We agree.

And we don't stop there.

We have a consumer awareness campaign to enlighten parents about the Parental

Advisory Program.

For all of that, let's put this issue in perspective. In a retail record store with 110,000

titles, less than one-half of one percent of that store's total inventory will carry the Parental

Advisory logo.

Just look at this week's Billboard Top 20. It reflects a culture more musically diverse

than any culture in the history of the world.

In fact, Number #1 in Billboard last week was LeAnn Rimes' remake of the Debbie

Boone hit "You Light Up My Life."

If young people are so influenced by music lyrics, we're in good shape.

Now, I must do something that both saddens me and makes me personally uncomfortable..

I would prefer not to disagree with a loving parent like Mr. Kuntz, who has suffered the

unendurable loss of his son, Richard.

The most controversial lyrics in popular music certainly reflect the violence of our

culture. In some cases they mock the violence and drug use in ways that have been

misinterpreted. In others, it is clear that performers are portraying a character -- describing

4
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society -- rather than preaching a message. But medical studies have concluded that while music

may echo an adolescent's emotional state, it is not the cause of it. The American Academy of

Child and Adolescent Psychiatry lists 14 signs to look for in a suicidalCtild. Music choices are

not among them.

We don't think Marlon Brando is a Godfather. We don't think James Earl Jones really

wants to turn people to the "dark side?" Why believe any differently when we're listening to

contemporary music?

For those who are sincerely offended by any music, the remedy is clear.

Read the labels.

If your child comes home with a CD, read the lyrics.

In this, we stand with mainstream America, 94% of whom agree it is the responsibility of

parents to monitor the type of music their children listen to.

Members of this Committee should know that it is not an easy decision to sign an artist

and release a record. The reason a record company invests in an artist is because the company

believes that the artist has a unique vision and a creative way to express it. Music is not just

about the lyrics. It is about the melody and the rhythm, combined with an expression of the soul

that allows an artist or a band to capture the essential moments of understanding and mood.

People respond to an artist's expression but music is a connection, not a directive.

Record company executives constantly make choices to not put out certain songs or

albums because they don't meet the test of artistic credibility. But, for record companies to

unilaterally deny opportunity to an artist with a difficult message is to deny that there are some in

our society who express pain or anger in a way that is valuable, musical, and adds to our nation's

5
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cultural diversity of talent.

Why would we want to stifle the very voices that give us so much insight into the

diversity of issues facing our young people. Shouldn't we listen more carefully instead of trying

to turn off the music?

A determination to shut down the voices would be doomed to failure.

We are not a monolithic industry.

As long as there is an audience demanding to listen, there will be people willing to

produce artists far outside the mainstream.

Which is as it should be.

I fully understand those who with utter sincerity feel differently. But remember: at other

points in history the critics were equally sincere. Art is subjective. And that is why America has

wisely given free expression such latitude.

After all the test of whether America allows free speech is not whether it grants freedinn

to those with whom we mildly disagree. It is whether we grant it to those whose views -- and

language -- make us apoplectic.

And to grant freedom of speech but deny the means of being heard? That's censorship as

well, and a dangerous course. Most record companies take pride in the diversity of their rosters.

It would be hypocritical to say artists can speak what they want -- but deny their access to people

who would listen. America has fought that battle before. We know that to allow speech but not

the platform is not only to start down a slippery slope -- it's to plunge off the edge of a cliff.

I'd like to close this morning where we may be able to find common ground.

We agree that young people today are worth investing in.

6
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They need our help. There is a generation of teenagers out there who are crying out for

respect, understanding and leadership. They are smarter than we give them credit for. They have

an inherent belief that this is a wonderful time to be alive. Most of them, that is. Others have

more despair. Violence in their schools or in their homes, the high cost of education and the

pervasiveness of drugs and violence in society scares them. Recording artists have a unique

ability to reach them in a positive way. This Committee can be the start of a new dialogue with

artists and young people. One that appreciates their unique bond and offers you an opportunity

you don't normally have to participate in a positive discussion about the future of young

America.

That's what I hope comes out of today's hearing.
4 c

Let's make sure tharforty years from now, when the controversial singers of today are

remembered with the nostalgia we -- or some of us -- remember Elvis ... that people say we

reacted not just with fear but with foresight...

...not just with hysteria but with hope...

...not just with slander but with solutions.

Thank you.
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BEFORE THE SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON
OVERSIGHT OF GOVERNMENT MANAGEMENT,

RESTRUCTURING AND THE DISTRICT OF
COLUMBIA'S HEARING ON:

"The Social Impact of Music Violence"

I speak as Chair of the National Political Congress of Black Women, Inc.
a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization for the politiCal and economic

empowerment of African-American women and their families.

I am pleased this arm of Congress is taking the time to address the urgent
problem of "The Social Impact of Music Violence," a subject that I and the
NPCBW have been engaged for more than five years in a relentless
struggle to persuade the giant music industry to stop the production and
worldwide distribution of violent, pornographic gangsta rap music. Those
malicious lyrics grossly malign black women, degrade the unthinking young
black artists who create it, pander pornography to our innocent young
children, hold black people (especially young black males) universally up to
ridicule and contempt, and corrupt its vast audience of listeners, white and
black, throughout the world.

I am filled with hope and anticipation because this Congressional body is
holding a hearing. I trust and pray that you will follow throiigh with
positive action to save our children from the cultural scourges that are
besieging them. I applaud the action Congress took to protect children
from the cultural filth on the Internet. The same concern and action is
needed by Congress to protect the children from the violent and
pornographic messages that are promoted to them over the airways and
peddled to them in record stores. We say that action must be taken to curb
and control the proliferation of this vile, demeaning and misogynistic music.
We are not talking about censorship. Instead, we are talking about
establishing guidelines for more responsive and responsible corporate
citizenship. A corporation must be granted authority by a
governmental body in order to exist. No corporation should be
allowed to exist if engaged in activities that contaminate and

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

7 2



69

Senate Subcommittee Hearing
"The Social Impact of Music Violence"
November 6, 1997
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infecd the minds of children.AThere are already laws in existence that protect children
from/pornography and exploitation. I beg of this body to clarify and strengthen the
existing laws on the books so there is no doubt as to their intent and purpose.

We simply want some means or measure to stop the classiefcelling fire in a crowded
theater! We want to bring a return of civilized discourse in our musical art.

To black women, the depressing existence of drugs, violence and death, in the black
inner cities of this country is alarming. We are the grandmothers, mothers, sisters, aunts,
cousins, sweethearts, wives, and family friends of the targeted black male fathers
gone, along with hope and jobs, streets filled with drugs, violence, death those
escaping this are headed for a new address prisons prisons, jails that are bulging
with young black men, and now an increasing number of young black women. A recent
report declared that one out of every four young black men is either in prison, on
probation, or parole. I have deemed this the 3-P plague.

During the past five years, since the corporate monguls of the music industry started
spending millions to promote and distribute music that teaches kids that it's cool to kill,
use drugs, gang rape girls and denigrate women in the most vulgar and violent ways, jails
are bulging and teenage drug use has increased four-fold.

Again, we say that we are not trying to tell the record industry how to conduct their
business. We only want them to transform it to stop it from the production of filth
that demeans us as a race, corrupts our children, and spreads this noxious poison. All
America should take note the poison exists not just in the inner cities, but is spreading
to the more affluent suburbs as well.

We want the industry to respect us like they do others. For example, when pop star
Michael Jacksoh included some words in his album, "they don't care about us," that our
Jewish friends considered anti-semitic, they protested, and Jackson was immediately
forced to remove the offensive words. The Jewish complaints forced MTV to eliminate
the song from its playlists! We want the industry to treat our complaints with the some
promptness and respected concern! I applauded the Jewish leaders for their swift action.
Black leaders should have made the same demands when this music first surfaced.

Based on that episode, one can only conclude that the " Gangstas in the Entertainment
Suites," the true cause and propagators of this filth, not the young gangstas in the
streets, are merely the victims of the converging malevolent forces.

So as I have said time and time again, the drug trade in the black community is fueling
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much that is ravaging our young people in abandoned communities that have already
been savagely raged. There is no safety net there. Gangsta music isdrugs-driven. race-
driven, sex-driven, greed-driven and violence-driven. The wealthy mavens of the record
industry for example. Ted Field, heir to the Marshall Field fortune andowner of
Interscope Records, Edgar Bronfman, millionaire owner of Seagrams, who recently
bought an interest in lnterscope Records from Field prey on the hapless and
desperately poor, young black artists to produce gangsta rap filth and will simply accept
nothing else. These young artists, many of them highly talented, livingas they do in
communities where there are no jobs, families are ripped apart, surviving where
everything is bottomed out, are easy prey. Self-hate is all consuming. The desperate
need for money and the life status it brings, reigns.

An example of how racism is undergirding Gangsta Rap can be seen in the experiences
of rapper Lichelle "Boss" Laws. As the Wall Street Journal article ofFebruary 3, 1994
reported, when Lichelle's style of rap was considered soft, she was told that she would
not be produced unless her rap became hardcore with profanity. This has been true for
many African-American artists seeking record contracts. Placing profit ahead of social
obligation must cease.

1 am saying that principle must come before profit. Congress has an obligation to the
children and families of this nation to confront the music industry elite about the
deplorable music products that they routinely inflict upon society.

Permit me for a moment to share some quotes from Mrs. Coretta Scott King, Dr.
Benjamin Hooks, Former Executive Director of the N.A.A.C.P., and Rabbi Eric H.
Yoffie.

Mrs. King stated, "Young people often look to performing artists for moral guidariCe
and inspiration as :veil as entertainment but when these artists glorify guns and
beatings they are injecting poison into the veins of America's future."

Dr. Hooks noted. "Our cultural experience does not include debasingour women, the
glorification of violence, the promotion of deviant sexual behavior. This type of music
is widely aberrant from the great music and musicians born of our culture and which
have graced America.-

Rabbi Yoffie stated in an open letter to the music industry that "The music is also
profoundly racist, using black artists and targeting African-Americansas its major
audience (although half of the records and CDs are sold to white kids in the suburbs).
It presents blacks in stereotypical images: black people kill, commit violentacts,
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disdain family values, black men are predators. Black women are a special target,
constantly referred to as 'bitches' and 'hos' (whores)."

In closing, I wish to remind this body that banning the sale of violent misogynistic and
pornographic music to our children is one preventive action Congress can take to curb
violence. But it is one that is imperative to begin the process of healing our nation. NO
ONE and NO INDUSTRY should be allowed to continue the social and psychological
poisoning of the young minds of this nation that occurs with the music industry.

Finally, I say to you this day that there is a cultural cancer spreading through America.
The sooner we recognize this, the sooner we can stop it before it becomes terminal. My
organization and I have Cowed to continue this fight to a successful conclusion. We
hope that Congress will assist us in any way it can.

Thank you.
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Moss. M.I.C. 4\
Massachusetts Music Industry Coalition

P.O. Box 999, Leominster, Ma. 01453
978437-1869

fee 978-53441483
www.ultranetemm/-crowlaynhemiclana

email crowleyn@ultranet.com

The First Amendment Guarantees free speech to all citizens. This includes musicians. Any
recommendation or restriction put on musicians or recording companies as a result of
these hearings would be a violation of the right to free expression of many citizens.
Any recommendation or restriction put on musicians or recording companies as a result of
these hearings would be censorship.
Is censorship dangerous? As our society becomes more and more polarized due to
pressure from highly organized and well funded religious and far-right and left
organizations it is essential that our government discourage censorship in every instance in
order to preserve our freedoms. The adage "censorship is a slippery slope", although over
used, unfortunately is very true. Pressure from special interest groups today makes that
slope even slipperier. For example:

In an effort to limit teens exposure to "adult themes". In 1995 a high school
principal and his superintendent canceled a production of Shakespeare's A
Midsummer Aright's Dream. They canceled the play in reaction to previous
complaints by a community member over the "vulgarity and profanity" in a recent
high school musical production: South Pacific.
In 1992 and 1995 a statue of Christopher Columbus was vandalized. The statues
hands were painted red and the word invader written across the base. Groups
protest Columbus and Columbus day contending that the navigator exploited and
killed Native Americans.
In 1995, in honor of black history month, a Dorchester, Massachusetts school
librarian showed ten minutes of the school library's documentary "Eyes on the
Prize" by Henry Hampton to a third grade class. After the showing of the award
winning film on the civil rights movement a third grade teacher complained to the
administration that it promoted racism and segregation and was too confusing.
Consequently the school's principal prohibited use of all of the school library's
films.

In Boston, in 1995, after receiving complaints that some of the music played on
Emerson college radio station WERS was too violent or promoted drug abuse,
college president Jacqueline Liebergott relayed the complaints to the faculty
general manager of the station. The general manager ordered a review of the
students working at the station and ordered a student programmer to create a
playlist of only 40 songs, nearly devoid of rap, which would be used for future
shows. The administration also requited djs of the formerly rap show to play "at
least" two rhythm and blues songs each hour. How dangerous is censorship -
students at Emerson College are being trained in communications. The future of
the communications industry starts here.

Censorship has always been dangerous, but in these times when attackson art are driven
by religious zeal and political and financial gain, America needs more than ever the
leadership of the Senate in holding strictly to the mandates of the Constitution.
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Poverty and disadvantage, not teen
age, promote high murder rates

Annual murders per
100,000 pop:

White 111 Black

t3t) 5 5 86 (r) a A
8 (t4 S CD

Fia4.4
Source: Center for Health Statistics, California Department of Health Services (1995) Sec enrInote 105.
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Fig 10. Percent of Families with Children Under 18
Lacking Full-time Parental Supervision
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Table 8.3
Teens are not the age group most likely to die from violence:

Deaths per 100.000 population by age, race, and sex, 1991

A LAM 1.1.1 1E12 20-24 21.12 30-34 35-39 45.49

All deaths 25.8 89.0 110.1 123.0 154.1 197.7 253.6 380.5

All violent deadu 14.7 71.8 84.2 71.6 67.2 61.1 54.6 54.2

Males 20.6 108.6 134.8 114.2 107.9 95.2 84.7 81.4
Females 8.6 32.9 31.7 28.7 28.7 27.5 25.1 28.0

White 9.9 58.7 69.9 573 57.1 54.7 51.0 50.8
Hispanic 17.7 83.6 87.4 82.0 76.2 68.5 58.7 53.6
Black 22.8 115.3 160.7 136.8 126.0 115.6 106.6 87.5
Asian/other 5.0 23.0 26.0 25.7 24.6 23.7 233 24.9

All accidents 11.1 41.2 44.4 36.6 35.3 32.9 30.3 29.4
Auto accidents 6.1 31.2 32.8 23.3 19.3 16.2 14.2 14.6
All other acc. 4.8 9.1 10.7 12.1 14.3 14.8 14.6 13.7

Suicide 1.4 11.0 14.9 14.9 15.5 15.1 14.3 15.7

Homicide 2.2 19.6 25.0 20.1 16.4 13.1 10.0 9.1

Source: National Center for Health Stattstic.3 (1995). Vital Stasistics of the United Swats 1991. lifortidiry, Pan B.
Warningum. DC U.S. Depuemens of Health and Human Services. Table &S. Hispanic and white totals apportioned
from 1990 national and California ethnicity breakdovms.
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Table 4.6
Adults, not youths, are the chief murderers of youths

Age of murderer by age of victim, California 1993

Age of Murderer
Murderet 51Z all 1E12 24.1-

Total murderers 2 578 514 2,698 3,792
Age of victim;

<12 0 24 30 101 155
12-17 2 155 69 126 351
18-19 0 118 85 127 331
20-24 0 97 139 491 728
25-34 0 97 101 848 1,047
35-64 0 81 74 880 1.035

65+ 0 5 15 125 145

Sources! Lan Eciborcement lamination Center (1994). Willful homicide aunts. 1993. at of victim by as of offender
(printout). Smsaturnto. CA: California Department of Justice. Center for Health Statistics (1993). Microcomputer
Injury Surveillance System (MISS). 1990. Sacramento: California Department of Health Services (diskette).
Calculations crose-matching arresters, victims, and homicide tolls by age are by the author to estimate victims/offend-
en of urimared age.
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Table 4.5
U.S. firearms deaths are highest among adults in their 20s, not teens:

Firearms death** LU 15.12 242.4. 2122 3439 31.32 4449 1192

Number of
Male deaths** 441 3.656 4,707 4.253 3.557 2.811 2.203 1.606

Suicide rate 1.2 12.5 16.5 14.9 14.3 13.5 13.8 14.9

Accident rate 1.7 3.6 2.4 1.6 1.2 1.0 1.0 0.7

Homicide rats LI 211 224 ILI lid BM

Male death rate 5.0 39.9 48.3 39.7 32.7 28.6 25.4 23.8

Number of
Female deaths 119 474 586 729 703 580 459 362

Suicide rate 0.4 2.1 2.2 2.6 2.7 2.9 2.7 2.9

Accident rare 0.2 03 0.3 0.3 0.2 0.2 0.1 0.0

Homicide rate 4.11 IQ 11 12 11 Li id LI

Female
death rare 1.4 5.4 6.1 6.9 6.4 5.8 5.1 5.2

Number of
Male and Female
deaths combined 560 4130 5293 4982 4260 3391 2662 1968

Suicide rate 0.8 7.4 9.5 8.7 8.5 8.1 8.2 8.8
Accident rate 1.0 2.0 1.4 1.0 0.7 0.6 0.6 0.3
Homicide rare 1,5 111 J. 111 III t_4 (Ii 12

Both sexes,
death rate 3.3 23.1 27.7 23.4 19.5 17.1 15.1 14.3

°In 1990.
..Drath rate is per 100.000 population.
Source: Houma! Castel far Health Statistics (19951. Vaal Sooiscisa of &: Uniord Senn 1990. Volume II. Part A.
Mortality. Washington. DC, U.S. Department of Health and Human Sermon. Table 1-27.
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Community Violence: Prevention

ACT (Acting Collaboratively Together) to "Act" to Decrease Youth At Risk
o Albuquerque Human Services Collaborative

Alexandria Community Network Preschool
The Alliance for a Safer. Greater Detroit
Alternatives to Gang Membership
Alternatives to Violence Project/USA. Inc,
AmeriCorps*VISTA
Athens County Coalition Enhancement
Boys & Girls Club of Stockton
Bailey's Community Making the Grade Project of Fairfax County. Virginia

o Black Community Crusade for Children (BCCC)
o Beacon School-Based Community Centers (Beacons)
o Become Streetwise!

Brooklyn School/Business Alliance Project
o Caring and Collaborating for Youth/Pottawatom ie County

Center for Adult Education and Literacy
Center for Child Protection and Family Support (CCPFS)
Community Councils for Youth At Risk--Clermont County
Central New Mexico Gang Strategies Coalition (_GSC
Chicanos Por La Causa (CPLC)
Chicago Alliance for Neighborhood Safety (CANS)

o Citizens for Community Improvement of Waterloo (CCI)
Commun ity Board Program (CBP)
Commercial Security Survey Program
Coachella Valley Council on Gangs
Court Alternatives Division Volunteer Program

o Council for Unity
o COZI

Community Responses to Drug Abuse (CRDA)
o Day One Pasadena/Altadena

Division of Injury and Disability Prevention and Rehabilitation (DIDPR)
Early Childhood Education and Assistance Program (ECEAP)
Education. Counseling, and Community Awareness
Emerge
The Enhanced Code Enforcement Team
Enhanced Crime Prevention Demonstration Program (ECPDP)
Facing History and Ourselves

o Family Focus School Age Child Care Project
Female Law Offenders Work Evaluation. Release. and Study (FLOWERS) Program
Gospel-Based Programs and Faith Formation in Nonviolence

° 'The Greater Newburgh Area "Make a Difference" Program for Youth
o Haltom City Police Department "Storefront"

Healthy Cities Program: CITYNET
Illinois Council for the Prevention of Violence (ICPV)
The Indochinese Mutual A ssistance Association of San Diego (IMAA)
Inland Cr-minty Health Svctenic Aoenev
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Interactive Learning Environment Project/Project Launch
Just Serve
Korean Youth and Community Center Counseling Unit
Lancaster Employment and Training Agency (LETA)
Logan Square Neighborhood Association (LSNA)
Martin Luther King Dispute Resolution Center
Massachusetts Adolescence Violence Prevention Project
The Mayor's Youth Initiatives Office
Mediascope
Me IdingYelders Conference
Mill City/Gates 4-H Development Projects
MY Health
National Association of Partners in Education (NAPE)
Nation al Senior Service Corps (NSSC)
National Citizens' Crime Prevention Campaign Public Service Advertising
New Bridges
Oakland Men's Project (OMP)
Organizing Minority Neighborhoods for Better Health
Ozarks Fighting Back
Philadelphia Anti-Drug/Anti-Violence Network (PAAN)
Pacific Center for Violence Preventio n
Peer Group Training and Community Empowerment
Peer Volunteer Development Project
Physicians for a Violence-Free Society (PVFS)
PACT (Policy Action. Collaboration. and Training) Violence Prevention Project
Police Community Action Team
Pomona Valley Center for Community Development (PVCCD)
Project CARES (Children At Risk Extended School)
Project FINE (Focus on Integrating Newcomers into Educationi
Project HOPE (Helping Our Peers Evolve)
Proyecto Pastoral at Do lores Mission
Public and Youth Education Programs
Reaching Adolescents. Parents, and Peers (RAPP)
Region Nine Community Prevention Project
Rheedlen Centers for Children and Families
R.I.C.E. School-Age Child Care Education Project
Safe at Home
SAFE NIGHT
San Francisco Inju ry Center for Research and Prevention
Santa Fe Mountain Center (SFMC)
Say Yes to Willow Run
Startsharp
St. Joseph Youth Alliance: A Targ eted Prevention/Intervention Coalition
St. Paul Police Department Community Outreach Program (ACOP)
Strong Families: Co tent Kids. and Caring Community
Summer and Aftei2SChool.Etiipli-iyment and Activities
Texas City Action Plan To Prevent Crime (T-CAP1
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Tri-Lateral Committee To End Violence in the Black Community
Turn Off the Violen ce
United Way's Success By 6
Vietnamese Community Outreach
Violent Injury Prevention Program (VIPP1
Violence Prevention Campaign
Violence Prevention Education Project
Washington Community Violence Prevention Program
Washington Heights--Inwood Coalition
We Are Family
West Oakland Health Council
Wind River Indian Reservation Youth and Family at Risk Project
Wisconsin Youth Futures
Worcester Youth at Risk Program
Yes! Atlanta/Rising Star
Youth Intervention Project (YIP)
Youth Issues Education
You th Development Project

p What's Ness

.6 Subscribe to PAVNET

pi Submit a Program

Use Guide

Lo Other Resources

PAVNET
PARTNERS

U.S. Dan, of Education

U.S, Dept. of Agriculture

U.S. Dept. of Labor

Up U.S. Dent of Justice

up U.S. Dent. of Defense

to U.S Dent. of EMS

U.S. Dept. of HUD

iriti6512424_1

Partnership's Against Violence Network

INTRODUCTION

PAI NET Online is a "virtual library" of information about violence and youth.at-risk,
representing data from seven different Federal agencies. It is a "one-stop," searchable,
information resource to help reduce redundancy in information management and provide
clear and comprehensive access to information for States and local communities.

For clarification or comments contact:
John Gladstone
301/500-5462

jgladsturiTnalusda.zov
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On June 20, 1997 Governor George W. Bush,
Jr. signed Texas House Bill 1 and it's rider # 174
into law. HB 1 is an appropriations bill, it's
rider #174 is a law designed to censor popular
music into non-existence. The law states that as
of September 1, 1998 neither the state nor any
entity of the state can use state funds to invest
in any private corporation or other private
business that owns 10% of a corporation which
records or produces any song, lyrics, or other
musical work that explicitly describes, glamor-
izes, or advocates:
e acts of criminal violence, including murder,

assault, assault on police officers, sexual as-
sault, and robbery

e necrophilia, bestiality, or pedophilia
ea illegal use of a controlled substance
S5 criminal street gang activity
ea degradation or denigration of females
S violence against a particular sex, race, eth-

nic group, sexual orientation, or religion.
This means that state cannot invest any of their
money in many record companies due to the
content of songs. Ultimately the labels will lose
money. What do you think their reaction will
be? Historically most recording labels have not
stood up to pressure to censor artists. We are
afraid that this legislation could lead to
widespread censorship of musicians.

..>

87

***Note the bill covers not only songs
which glamorize or advocate this list of
"evils", but covers all songs that merely
describe these things. The number of
songs which fit this category is endless.
To name a few:
Ga Willie Nelson - "Red Headed Stranger"
S Marilyn Manson - Anti-Christ Super-

star
S Frank Sinatra - "Mack the Knife"

Tupac - All Eyes on Me
5° Bing Crosby - "Pistol Packin' Mama"
414 Bob Marley - "I Shot the Sheriff"
if" Verve Pipe - "The Freshmen"
Take a minute and write down other
songs you think would be included by this
legislation. Send the list to Mass. M.I.C.,
PO Box 333, Leominster, Ma. 01453, or
crowleyn@ultmnetcom. We'll post the
list on our web site.

A number of free speech
organizations including
Mass. M.I.C., PFRR, ROC,
and the RIAA are trying to
fight this legislation. The
Recording Industry Associ-

Fight Censorship
Listen to the Banned
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aiton of America (RIAA)will
be filing suit in Texas stat-
ing that the law is uncon-
stitutional.
What can you do?
This type of legislation has
been attempted and failed
in other states in the past.
We believe that renewed
efforts will be made to push
through this kind of law
elsewhere. Watch the
newspapers and listen to
the news in your state for
any mention of such a bill.
Call or email Mass. M.I.C.
at 508-537-1669 or crow-
leyn@ultranet.com with
details.

or:1u
<ens°
-11 s;84":1 1-
0 s

- . -

Marilyn Manson played an
outstanding show at the Wal-
lace CMo Center, Fitchburg,
Ma. on Feb. 21. The show
wee also a victory celebra-
tion for Mass. M.I.C. and
Manson fans after battling
with anti-Manson forces for
week. Marilyn Hartigan, Jr.
High teacher at a Fitchburg
parochial echool, sounded
the "family values" alarm af-
ter her students stumbled on
a Marilyn Manson Internet
eife. Religious organizations
and individuals In the Fitch-

burg area mounted a cam-
paign to half the show. /
Many Menem fans and /
Mass. M.I.C. members oar-
Pied signs and distributed fly-
ers suporling free speech,
opposite anti-Manson pick-
eters' at the Center. After
weeks of picketing and an
avalanche of articles and let-
tere in the local media, the
issue was brought before the
Fitchburg City Council. 9ev-
erel Manson fans and Mass.
M.i.C. members spoke in
support of free expression.
Anti-Manson arguments) were
ales heard. A city councillor
accepted a $5,000 check
and ask fhe city to add to it
to "pay Manson not to
play". The council finally ao-
lcnovAedged Mansion's right
to free speech and ordered
the show to go on.
Religious protesters were on
hand the night of the show
to "offer absolution" to con-
cert goers! They had also
promised free food and alter-
native entertainment but
these things never material-
ized. The show went off with-
out problems. Fithohburg
Mayor Jeff Bean, even had
hie picture taken arm in arm
with Marilyn.
Mass. M.I.C. would like to
express our thanks to all
Mass. M.I.C. members and
Marilyn Maneon fans who
helped with picketing, letter
writing, and telephone calls.
Your help was invaluable.
We also salute and thank
Ben Ruggles, Mgr. of the

Wallace Civic Center who
never faltered In hie belief in
the Importance of free
speech and efood hie ground
for several difficult weeks
before the show.
P.O.A.A.F.A, the Portrait of
An American Family Associa-
tion, is one of the good
things that have come out of
this anti-Manson hysteria.
P.O.A.A.F.A. was created
by young Mass. woman
named Nova. The group le a
way for Manson fans to
unite in order to, fight music
censorship. You can reach
P.O.A.A.F.A. and Nova
et Nova Bonzek/Moonfler
33 Norman Tem. Unit 80
Feeding Hills, MA 01030

or on the !Menet et
M1p://eNnv.geoolfies.00m/

8unsef0frip/Palme/
4164/poeefe.Mml
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other individual, precipi-
tated the current culture

40049_11-i--Ei war in the US.

Clown t" Regional chapters of the

tele lit
The new release by Insane
Clown Posse (ICP) *The
Great Milenkci, left stores as
fast as it came in, but not in
the hands of their fans. Af-
ter pressure from family
values advocates, Hollywood
Records pulled ICP's CD
from stores just 6 hours after
it arrived. A spokesman for
Disney, owner of Hollywood
Records, said the albums
lyrics were inappropriate
for a product released under
any label of our company*.
Southern Baptists recently
began a boycott of Disney be-
cause of their apparent
'tolerance of gay lifestyle*.
Rumor has it that ICP may
have been offered up as a
'sacrifice by Disney in an
effort to win back the favor
of the Baptiets.

OW4141°11-

taYour 0
1038,

Imeficalarandlyilssm0atica-

is a non-profit organization
founded in1977 by Donald
Wildmon. AFA stands for
traditional family values, fo-
cusing primarily on the in-
fluence of television and
other media on society.
Wildmon, more than any

MA facilitated protests
against Marilyn Manson
this spring through their
"Christians Opposed to
Marilyn Manson Concerts
in Their Town" web site.
The site offered directions
on how to mount a protest,
how to write to local lead-
ers, tour schedules, and
false affidavits supposedly
from teens who attended
shows.
The July AFA Journal, circu-
lation 425,000, reports on
the "depths to which
record companies have
stooped to make a buck".
They say "no theme is too
damnable if enough young,
impressionable listeners
will buy it".They condemn
Manson concerts and state
that "alternative" and
"heavy metal" acts are
equally bad. The article
continues to round up the
rest of popular music by
citing "illicit sex and vul-
garity" as the dominant
themes in "rap", "dance"
and "contemporary r&b".
"Gangata rap" they say is a
mixture of "violent motifs . .
.linked to numberous real-
life crimes."

The MA basically con-
demns all of popular music
today - - their 'perfect
world' would be awfully
quiet!
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From : Sean - Puerto
Rico"All this Etiquette,
Protocal, all in all
shackles on my freedom .
.

Freedom to express my-
self. . .

Freedom to let it be
known how I feel .

Freedom to be myself!!!
. No matter what it

takes . . . want to
know that what I've done
has made a difference in
this war against the dis-
torted vision of imposing
false morality."

From: Jesse - Mas-
sachusetts "C. Delores
tucker says that every-
thing offensive should be
removed. Doesn't she re-
alize that there would be
nothing left? . . . If
you don't like it, turn
it off but don't try to
ruin it for anyone else."

From: Justin - Mas-
sachusetts "I believe
that music is the purest
and most important form
of expression that we
have today. whether it
be about political, so-
cial or religious be-
liefs, I think that music
is the most effective way



to voice those beliefs.
And while I may not
agree with what Marilyn
Manson say or does,
by no means believe
that they should be
censored."

From: 'concerned par-
ent' - Massachusetts
"I don't want my kids
or anyone elses think-
ing those lyrics are
acceptable in our soci-
ety. As for musicians
censoring themselves,
it's apparent they
can't, and only want to
profit from kids who
think it's cool to lis-
ten to that trash."

From: Kelly - mas-
sachusetts "... we
can't even express how
we feel without someone
jumping down our
throats about it. If
we made'a first amend-
ment, then why can't we
be protected under it?
Censorship is just an-
other way to keep us
bottled up in the mold
they've formed for us."

From ieffrey - Washing-
ton "societies problems
cannot be blamed on mu-
sic. Legislatures need
to stop attacking decoy
targets like the arts
and work to solve real
problems like inner
city education systems,
increasing unemploy-
ment, and the ineffec-
tive welfare program."

We must be the change
we want to see

in the world.
-Ghandi.
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Goof Gulls

Rock & Rap Confiden-
tial is a monthly mu-
sic and politics
newsletter. The
newsletter is put to-
gether by Dave Marsh
and Lee Ballinger and
covers culture and pol-
itics, funk and country,
hiphop and heavy
metal, racism and rev-
olution, jazz and reg-
gae, folk music and
ska, censorship and
the phony war on
drugs.
Along with the
newsletter Rock & Rap
has an excellent Inter-
net site at http://
www.kaiwan.corm/rock-
rap/. Their section en-
titled The Hidden His-
tory of Rock and Rap
Musk, 1983-1997 is
an unparalleled view
of the political and so-
cial history of popular
music. This is a must
for anyone dedicated
to fighting music cen-
sorship.
The Rock & Rap Confi-
dential newsletter is
available for $27.00
per year

O

from: RRC
Box 341305
Los Angeles, CA
90034 (USA)

The quote on their sub-
scription page says it
all:

"We accept no advertising
so we are free to tell the

truth about what's going on
In music.

We promote every style of
music."

Mass. M.I.C.'s Internet site at
http://www.ultranet.com/
- crowleyn/mmic.html has Action
Alerts, Ncws, Enemies, Good
Guys, the Sound of Free Speech.
and a "Fight Music Censorship"
petition you can sign.

TO:
Lee Ballinger, Dave

Marsh, Nova, Jesse, Paul
Russinoff, Kelly, Sean,

Justin, Ben Ruggles, and
Spookykids.
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IMIIIIgN:h1110:1111

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

90



9

er,

SBN 0 16 056324-0

780160
0

563249

91

9 0 0 0 0



(9/92)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERO

Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)

NOTICE

REPRODUCTION BASIS

ERIC

This document is covered by a signed "Reproduction Release
(Blanket)" form (on file within the ERIC system), encompassing all
or classes of documents from its source organization and, therefore,
does not require a "Specific Document" Release form.

This document is Federally-funded, or carries its own permission to
reproduce, or is otherwise in the public domain and, therefore, may
be reproduced by ERIC without a signed Reproduction Release
form (either "Specific Document" or "Blanket").


